Western University Scholarship@Western

Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository

5-23-2017 12:00 AM

Regulation of Smad anchor necessary for receptor activation (SARA) protein levels by the E3 ubiquitin-protein ligase Smurf2 and Smad7

Sanghyun Lee The University of Western Ontario

Supervisor Dr. John Di Guglielmo *The University of Western Ontario*

Graduate Program in Physiology A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree in Master of Science © Sanghyun Lee 2017

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd

Part of the Cancer Biology Commons

Recommended Citation

Lee, Sanghyun, "Regulation of Smad anchor necessary for receptor activation (SARA) protein levels by the E3 ubiquitin-protein ligase Smurf2 and Smad7" (2017). *Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository*. 4643.

https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/4643

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

Abstract

The TGF β pathway, which regulates cell proliferation and differentiation, has also been shown to induce non-small cell lung cancer cell (NSCLC) migration and invasion. The TGFβ pathway is initiated through the binding of TGFB to cell surface Ser/Thr kinase receptors. Activated receptors then phosphorylate intracellular signaling proteins, termed Smads, which translocate into the nucleus to regulate transcriptional responses. The protein Smad anchor for receptor activation (SARA) facilitates the phosphorylation of Smads and allows for efficient signal transduction. On the other hand, the inhibitory Smad, Smad7, recruits the E3 ubiquitin ligase, Smurf2, to catalyze the degradation of TGF^β receptors. Since the signaling and degradation pathways target active receptor complexes, SARA and Smurf2-Smad7 may interact with common TGFB receptors. Therefore, the Smurf2-Smad7 complex may affect SARA steady state levels and influence TGFB signaling. I hypothesized that Smurf2-Smad7 induces SARA degradation through an ubiquitin-dependent pathway. I observed that SARA steady state levels decrease in the presence of Smurf2 and Smad7, and this is dependent on the HECT E3 ubiquitin ligase activity of Smurf2. In addition, I observed that SARA interacts with ubiquitinated proteins and is protected from degradation by the pharmacological inhibition of the proteasome. Finally, I assessed the functional outcome of reducing endogenous SARA levels. I observed that siRNA directed at SARA decreased both TGFβ-dependent Smad2 phosphorylation as well as EMT. These data suggest that the interplay between SARA and Smurf2-Smad7 complexes can influence TGF^β receptor signaling and may provide for a novel approach in targeting this pathway in NSCLC.

Keywords

TGFβ, TGFβ receptors, SARA, Smurf2, Smad7, early endosome, caveolin-1-positive early endosome, ubiquitination degradation, steady state levels

Co-Authorship Statement

All experiments were designed by S. Lee and J. Di Guglielmo, and completed by S. Lee.

Acknowledgments

I would like to, first and foremost, give all my thanks to Dr. John Di Guglielmo for your unending support and encouragement throughout my time in his laboratory. Throughout the exciting first year to the rough third year of my research, you have been very patient with me. You've seen it all: you've seen me excited about research, you've seen me depressed, you've also seen me break down after a committee meeting. Without your patience and guidance, I wouldn't have been able to go through the three years and grow as a researcher. Thank you for giving me the freedom to work as an individual and to design my own experiments in order to learn and think critically on my own. Thank you for giving me endless positive reinforcement even when I was struggling to produce a result for months. It was through your advice and direction that I was able to complete my research successfully. Thank you for all the birthday cards, gift cards, treats and lunches you've bought for me. Thank you for inviting me and the lab to your house during special occasions. You've designed this lab to make us feel like a family and I truly appreciate all that you do for the lab. Lastly, I want to thank you for the Netflix shows that you have recommended me; they were all very good.

Next, I would like to thank the members of my advisory committee, Dr. Andy Babwah, Dr. Lina Dagnino, and Dr. Dean Betts, for their supervision and guidance. Their constructive feedback and suggestions at each committee meeting has shaped my experiments to become fuller and stronger research project.

I would like to thank the members of the Di Guglielmo laboratory. Firstly, I want to thank Eddie Chan. As I reflect back, I'm so glad that you and I shared a common interest that allowed us to connect from the beginning. You were the 'big brother' who was keeping me and other members on the right track. I definitely deserved the scolding you gave me several times throughout my time in the lab. Also, thank you for giving me the most thought-out and detailed answers whenever I asked questions whether it was about science or not. Next, I want to thank Evelyn Ng for grinding out research with me. We both had our rough patches in our research. I'm glad that we were able to accompany each other and successfully finish our degrees. I also want to thank the newest Master's student Anthony Ziccarelli. What can I say? There was never a dull moment

iv

with you talking about sports and fantasy. I'm very thankful that you joined the lab in my hardest year of research. We should've won a purple shirt for intramurals but you need to first work on your jump shots. I want to thank Craig for being my bench neighbor. I was able to ask you any questions about research and you were always there to answer them. I also want to thank you for letting me use your GAPDH antibody because without it, I wouldn't have been able to complete my last figure. Lastly, thank you Colleen for being an awesome lab technician. You changed the lab in a positive way, from reorganizing the whole lab to even starting a tradition of buying birthday gifts and writing birthday cards for everyone on their birthday. Although it might sound like a small addition, what you did brought joy and unity to the lab.

Lastly, I want to thank my family: My parents, and Jonathan. You've always expressed your support and endless encouragement throughout my years in London. I also want to thank my lovely girlfriend, Shannon. Your unending support and love is what drove me to give my all. You never liked it when I stayed too late in the lab but you constantly supported me on the phone until I finished. There will definitely be more long nights but I know you will always be there with me. I also want to thank my friends in London, especially DK, being my brother and friend in every circumstances. One reason why I don't want to leave London is you. You guys have been my strength and my comfort; I couldn't have done it without you.

Table of Contents

Abstract	i
Keywords	Ii
Co-Authorship Statement	iii
Acknowledgments	iv
Table of Contents	vii
List of Figures	ix
List of Tables	x
Abbreveations	xi
1 Introduction	
1.1 Non small cell lung cancer	
1.2 Metastasis	
1.2.1 Epithelial to mesenchymal transition	
1.3 Transforming growth factor β	
1.4 The canonical TGFβ pathway	6
1.5 Non-canonical TGFβ pathways	
1.6 Smad anchor for receptor activation (SARA)	
1.7 Smurf2 and Smad7	
1.8 Two distinct TGFβ endocytic pathways	
1.9 Rationale and Hypothesis	
2 Materials and Methods	
2.1 Antibodies and Reagents	
2.2 Cell Culture and Transfection	
2.3 DH5α Transformation	

	2.4	Immunoblotting	. 24
	2.5	Immunoprecipitation	. 24
	2.6	Immunofluorescence Microscopy	. 25
	2.7	Phospho-Smad Signaling Assays	. 26
	2.8	Epithelial to Mesenchymal Transition	. 26
	2.9	Statistical Analysis	. 27
3	Res	ults	. 28
	3.1	The effect of Smurf2-Smad7 on SARA steady state levels	. 28
	3.2	Relative levels of SARA, Smurf2, Smad7 when SARA or Smurf2 are silenced.	. 32
	3.3	Immunoprecipitation of Smurf2 and associated proteins	. 35
	3.4	Effect of MG132 on SARA steady state levels	. 37
	3.5	SARA and Ubiquitin	. 39
	3.6	Effect of Smurf2-Smad7 on SARA Δ1016-1323 steady state levels	. 41
	3.7	Effects of silencing SARA on TGF β -dependent signal transduction and EMT	. 43
4	Dise	cussion	. 47
	4.1	Summary and general discussion	. 47
	4.2	Role of Smurf2 and Smad7 on SARA steady state levels	. 48
	4.3	Limitations and Future directions	. 54
	4.4	Significance	. 57
Re	efere	nces	. 59
Cı	ırricu	ılum Vitae	. 69

List of Figures

Figure 1. Epithelial to Mesenchymal Transition	3
Figure 2. Proteins domains in SARA, Smad2, Smad7 and Smurf2 that mediate protein-protein interactions.	8
Figure 3. The canonical TGFβ pathway.	9
Figure 4. Two distinct internalization pathways for TGFβ receptors	7
Figure 5. The caveolin-1 positive early endosome	9
Figure 6. Exogenous expression of SARA, Smurf2 or Smad7 in HEK293T cells	51
Figure 7. Co-expression of SARA, Smurf2 and Smad7	52
Figure 8. Effect of Smurf2/Smad7 on SARA steady state levels	3
Figure 9. Relative levels of SARA, Smurf2 and Smad7 when SARA, Smurf2 are silenced 3	5
Figure 10. Smurf2 co-immunoprecipitates with Smad7 but not SARA	57
Figure 11. Proteasome inhibition protects SARA from Smurf2/Smad7-mediated degradation 3	9
Figure 12. Co-immunoprecipitation of SARA and ubiquitinated proteins	1
Figure 13. Effect of Smurf2/Smad7 on SARA Δ1016-1323 steady state levels	3
Figure 14. TGFβ signaling in the presence or absence of SARA	15
Figure 15. TGFβ-dependent EMT in the absence of SARA	6
Figure 16. Potential scenarios for Smurf2/Smad7 dependent reduction to steady state SARA levels	51

List of Tables

Table 1. Antibo	dies and Dilutions		
-----------------	--------------------	--	--

Abbreviations

- Akt AKR Thymoma / Protein Kinase B
- ANOVA Analysis of variance
- ATF3 Activating transcription factor 3
- $CaCl_2 Calcium chloride$
- Cav-1 Caveolin 1
- CDK Cyclin-dependent kinase
- CO₂ Carbon dioxide
- Co-Smads Common Smad, Smad4
- ddH₂O Double distilled water
- DAPI-4',6-Diamidino-2-Phenylindole
- Daxx Death-associated protein 6
- DMEM Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium
- DNA Deoxyribonucleic acid
- E1 Ubiquitin-activating enzyme
- E2 Ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme
- E3 Ubiquitin Ligase
- E2F4/5-C/EBP β E2F Transcriptional factors 4/5-Ccaat-enhancer-binding proteins
- E-cad E-cadherin
- EDTA Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid

- EEA-1 Early Endosome Antigen 1
- EMT Epithelial to mesenchymal transition
- ESCRT Endosomal sorting complexes required for transport
- FBS Fetal bovine serum
- F12K Kaighn's Medium
- FoxO Forkhead box O
- FYVE Fab1, YOTB, Vac1 and EEA1
- GS Glycine/Serine
- GTPase Guanosine triphosphate hydrolase
- HCl Hydrogen chloride
- HECT homology to E6AP carboxyl terminus
- HRP Horseradish peroxide
- Hsc70 Heat shock cognate 70 kDa protein 8
- IB Immunoblotting
- Id1 DNA-binding protein inhibitor 1
- IF Immunofluorescence
- I-Smad Inhibitory Smad, Smad 6 or Smad7
- IP Immunoprecipitation
- JNK c-Jun N-terminal kinases
- KCl-Potassium chloride

LB - Lysogeny broth

- Mad Mothers against decapentaplegic
- MAPK Mitogen-activated protein kinase
- MH1 Mad Homology 1
- MH2 Mad Homology 2
- MMP Matrix metalloproteinase
- NaCl Sodium Chloride
- N-cad N-cadherin
- NSCLC Non small cell lung cancer
- NTD amino-terminal domain
- p70S6K Ribosomal protein S6 kinase beta-1
- Par6 Partitioning defective 6 homolog
- PBS Phosphate buffered saline
- PI3K Phosphoinositide 3-kinase
- PI3P phosphatidylinositol 3-phosphate
- PMSF Phenylmethane sulfonyl fluoride
- PP2A Protein phosphatase A
- PS2-Phospho-Smad2
- Rab5 Ras-related protein Rab-5A
- RhoA Ras homolog family member A

- RNA Ribonucleic acid
- RNF11 Ring-finger 11 protein
- R-Smad Receptor-regulated Smad, for e.g., Smad2 and Smad3
- SARA Smad anchor necessary for receptor activation
- SDS-PAGE Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
- siRNA Small interfering ribonucleic acid
- Smurf1 Smad ubiquitin related factor 1/E3 ubiquitin-protein ligase SMURF1
- Smurf2 Smad ubiquitin related factor 2 / E3 ubiquitin-protein ligase SMURF2
- $T\beta RI TGF\beta$ type I receptor
- $T\beta RII TGF\beta$ type II receptor
- $T\beta RV TGF\beta$ type V receptor
- TBST Tris-buffered saline supplemented with 0.05% Tween-20
- TGF β Transforming growth factor β
- ZFYVE9 zinc finger FYVE domain-containing protein 9 / also known as SARA

1 Introduction

1.1 Non small cell lung cancer

Lung cancer is the leading cause of cancer death in the world in that it is responsible to approximately 25% of all cancer mortality (Canada Cancer Society 2016; R. Siegel, Miller, and Jemal 2017). Over the past 30 years, the 5-year survival rate has not improved significantly and remains at 15% due to limiting treatment strategies and detection (R. Siegel, Miller, and Jemal 2017). There are two major forms of lung cancers: non small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) and small cell lung cancer (Herbst, Heymach, and Lippman 2008). NSCLC account for approximately 80-85% of all lung cancer cases (D'Addario et al. 2010). NSCLC can be divided into three major histological subtypes: adenocarcinoma, squamous cell carcinoma, and large cell carcinoma (Travis et al. 2004). Although the biological features are similar between the subtypes, their cell origin, location in the lung and pattern of growth are different suggesting that they are distinct diseases developing through different mechanisms (Pikor et al. 2013). Many human cancers, including lung cancer, often overexpress transforming growth factor β (TGF β), and this cytokine enhances the invasiveness and metastatic potential in late-stage tumors (Jeon and Jen 2010). Decreased or altered TGF β responsiveness and increased expression or activation of the TGF^β ligand lead to cancer progression and metastasis (Roberts and Wakefield 2003). Therefore, TGF β induces cell proliferation, migration, invasion in NSCLC cells

(Kasai et al. 2005; Mooradian et al. 1992; Scagliotti, Masiero, and Pozzi 1995; Willis et al. 2005; Willis and Borok 2007).

1.2 Metastasis

Metastasis is the final stage of tumor progression and it accounts for up to 90% of deaths associated with tumors (Hanahan and Weinberg 2000). Metastasis consists of multiple process: cancer cells enter circulation, disseminate to capillary beds, enter by extravasation, adapt to the new microenvironment and grow into lethal colonies that invade blood vessels and enter the circulation to produce additional metastases in distal organs (Chambers, Groom, and Macdonald 2002; Fidler 2003; Gupta and Massagué 2006; Padua and Massagué 2009). The TGFβ pathway has been identified as a key mediator of extravasation, microenvironment remodelling, homing, invasion, migration and survival and it impacts the ability of tumor cells, particularly by promoting EMT, to spread throughout the body (Gupta and Massagué 2006).

1.2.1 Epithelial to Mesenchymal Transition

TGF β enhances the migratory and invasive properties of cancer through epithelialmesenchymal transition (EMT; Figure 1) (Padua and Massagué 2009). During EMT, epithelial cell characteristics are lost and an invasive and migratory mesenchymal phenotype is acquired. This allows the cells to leave the tissue parenchyma, undergo morphogenetic programs, generate new tissues during development or repair wounded ones, and to enter



Figure 1. Epithelial to Mesenchymal Transition.

Epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT) is important during development and wound healing but can also be used by tumor cells to induce metastasis. There are four key steps during EMT: 1. Tight junction dissociation; 2. Adherent-junction and desmosome dissociation concomitant with the loss of apical-basal polarity; 3. Cytoskeleton reorganization (for e.g., cortical actin reorganizes into stress fibres; shown in red) and cell migration; and 4. Basement membrane degradation and invasion. EMT also involves a shift in expression of epithelial markers (for e.g., E-cadherin and ZO-1) to cells that express mesenchymal markers such as N-cadherin and vimentin and the transcription factors Snail and Slug.

the blood circulation during cancer metastasis (Gonzalez and Medici 2014; Thiery 2002; Valastyan and Weinberg 2011). EMT starts when intercellular junctions dissociate due to the downregulation of adhesion molecules, such as E-Cadherin, claudin, occludin, zona occludens-1, and desmoplakin, and epithelial cells lose their apical-basal polarity (Aroeira et al., 2013). Next, due to cytoskeletal reorganization, whereby cortical actin reorganizes to form stress fibres, cells adopt a front-back polarity and increase their migratory capacity (Kalluri and Neilson 2003; Thiery and Sleeman 2006). As EMT progresses, the later stages are characterized by cells acquiring the ability to degrade the basement membrane and invade the fibrotic stroma by upregulating their expression of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) (Aroeira et al. 2013). Upregulation of certain molecular markers during EMT such as, N-cadherin, vimentin and the transcription factors Snail and Slug, will indicate the later stage of EMT (Figure 1). EMT is a fundamental process in embryonic development and tissue repair; however, in human cancers, cytokines involved in the induction of EMT can be found in certain pathology sections and accounts for progression of diseases, including organ fibrosis and cancer (Gonzalez and Medici 2014; Padua and Massagué 2009; Thiery 2002).

1.3 Transforming Growth Factor β

The TGF β superfamily of cytokines regulate many biological responses such as cell growth, proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis (Asano et al. 2004; Izzi and Attisano 2004; Massagué 2012). Deregulation of the pathways initiated by these cytokines often leads to human disease such as cancer of the breast, colon, pancreas, and lungs (Carl Henrik Heldin, Vanlandewijck, and Moustakas 2012). TGF β superfamily members can

facilitate different cellular responses. TGF β induces all these responses through transmembrane receptor serine/threonine kinases and intracellular signaling cascades (Caestecker et al. 1998; Padgett 1999). During carcinogenesis, TGF^β plays a dual role. It initially suppresses tumorigenesis through induction of growth arrest and promotion of apoptosis (C H Heldin, Miyazono, and ten Dijke 1997; Levy and Hill 2006). More specifically, TGF β can induce signaling at any stage in cell cycle but can only induce cell cycle arrest at G1 stage (Massague and Gomis 2006). Induction of G1 arrest is achieved by activation of various anti-proliferative responses such as the transcriptional upregulation of cyclin-dependent kinase (CDK) inhibitors p21 and p15 (Datto et al. 1995; Hannon and Beach 1994). In addition, TGF^β causes transcriptional repression of c-Myc, a pro-growth transcriptional factor, and ld1, ld2 and ld3, which are inhibitors of differentiation (Alexandrow et al. 1995; Kang, Chen, and Massagué 2003; P. M. Siegel and Massagué 2003). Pro-apoptotic responses are also induced by TGF^β through Phosphatidyl Inositol 3' kinase-protein kinase B (PI3K-Akt) pathway, where Akt binds and sequesters Smad3 from the transcriptional machinery (Conery et al. 2004; P. M. Siegel and Massagué 2003). However, due to oncogenic mutations in tumor cells, TGF^β is repurposed to promote tumorigenesis by inducing EMT (Levy and Hill 2006). TGF β affects the cell-junction complexes and promotes EMT by Smad-dependent transcriptional events (Miettinen et al. 1994). E-cadherin, a cell-cell adhesion receptor, is the key target for repression during EMT (Miettinen et al. 1994; Oft et al. 1996). Snail and Slug, which are zinc-finger transcription factors are induced through Smad-mediated signaling through the TGF β pathway and repress the E-cadherin gene transcription (P. M. Siegel and Massagué 2003). In addition, the expression of N-cadherin, another EMT

marker, was observed to be significantly increased in peripheral areas of NSCLC tumors, which allows cells to infiltrate and destroy alveolar space (Funai et al. 2003; Watanabe et al. 2011). In later stages of cancer, tumor cells acquire the ability to evade growth suppression of TGFβ and induce EMT, gaining a selective advantage for cancer cells to produce and activate TGFβ to further promote carcinogenic process via fibroblast activation (Cantelli et al. 2017; Gupta and Massagué 2006; Kalluri 2016; Lee et al. 2006). TGFβ also affects non-malignant cells during tumorigenesis by suppressing immune surveillance, promoting angiogenesis and recruiting inflammatory cells that secrete cytokines to act on the tumor cells (Carl Henrik Heldin, Vanlandewijck, and Moustakas 2012).

1.4 The canonical TGFβ pathway

TGFβ signals through transmembrane TGFβ type II and TGFβ type 1 receptors (TβRII and TβRI, respectively), that contain intracellular serine and threonine (Ser/Thr) kinase domains (Macías-Silva et al. 1996). The canonical TGFβ pathway is initiated through binding of TGFβ ligand to TβRII (Massagué et al., 1994; Wrana et al., 1994). This recruits TβRI into a complex with TβRII, where TβRII then phosphorylates TβRI in its glycine/serine-rich (GS) domain (Zhang et al., 2001). This phosphorylation leads to an activation of a unique family of intracellular signaling proteins, termed Smads, which are related to *D. Melanogaster* Mothers Against Decapentaplegic (Derynck and Zhang 1996; Massagué 1996) Smads are highly conserved proteins across species (Sorrentino et al. 2012). They can be identified and classified into three groups based on their function and structure. Receptor-regulated Smads (R-Smads), such as Smad2 and Smad3, interact with TGF β receptors directly, and are phosphorylated by the receptor complex (Graff, Bansal, and Melton 1996). Common Smads (Co-Smads) are responsible for forming heteromeric complexes by associating with R-Smads and further carry the signal to the nucleus. Smad4 is the only Co-Smad – it has a very similar structure to R-Smads but it does not get phosphorylated by TGF β receptors (Makkar et al. 2009); Finally, inhibitory Smads (I-Smads), such as Smad6 or Smad7, associate with TGF β receptors and act as pseudo substrate inhibitors as they cannot be phosphorylated by receptors. Their role is to inhibit the TGF β signaling mediated by R-Smads and Co-Smads (Hayashi et al. 1997; Nakao et al. 1997). All members of the family share structural domains such as Mad Homology (MH) 1 and MH2 domains in their the amino and carboxy-terminal regions, respectively (Baker and Harland 1996; Graff, Bansal, and Melton 1996). The MH1 domain contains a DNA binding region and contributes to its role in transcriptional activation (Shi et al. 1998). The MH2 domain mediates several interactions: 1. Between R-Smads and T β RI, 2. Between R-Smads and Co-Smads, 3. Between R-Smads and SARA, and 4. Between R-Smads and DNA binding factors (Hata et al. 1997; Macías-Silva et al. 1996) (Figure 2). Smads are proteins that function as intracellular signaling effectors in the TGF β pathway (Derynck, Zhang, and Feng 1998). The R-Smads, Smad2 and Smad3 are activated via Cterminal serine phosphorylation. Once activated, R-Smads associate with the Co-Smad, Smad4, and form a complex that translocates and accumulates in the nucleus to regulate transcriptional responses on many target genes (C H Heldin, Miyazono, and ten Dijke 1997; Miyazono 2000) (Figure 3). As mentioned before, upregulation of cell cycle



Figure 2. Proteins domains in SARA, Smad2, Smad7 and Smurf2 that mediate proteinprotein interactions.

SARA interacts with TGF β type II and type I receptors through the C-terminus domain. It contains a Smad binding domain where it interacts with R-Smads, such as Smad2 via the MH2 domain. Smad7 interacts with TGF β type I receptor via its MH2 domain. The PY motif of Smad7 is responsible for interaction with the WW domain of Smurf1 and the HECT domain of Smurf2. The NTD of Smad7 regulates the catalytic activity of the HECT domain by recruiting UbcH7 to the HECT domain.

NTD: Amino-Terminal Domain, FYVE: Fab1, YOTB, Vac1 and EEA1, SBD: Smad Binding Domain, CTD: Carboxyl-Terminal Domain, MH: Mad Homology, HECT: Homology to E6AP Carboxyl Terminus



Figure 3. The canonical TGFβ pathway.

TGF β signals through the transmembrane receptors, TGF β type II receptor (T β RII) and TGF β type I receptor (T β RI). The canonical TGF β pathway is initiated through binding of TGF β ligand to T β RII. This recruits T β RI into a complex with T β RII, where T β RII then phosphorylates T β RI in its GS domain. This phosphorylation leads to activation of T β RI and the phosphorylation of Receptor-regulated Smads (Smads), proteins that function as intracellular signaling effectors in the TGF β pathway. Once phosphorylated, R-Smads associates with a common mediator-Smad (Co-Smad), such as Smad4, and form a complex that translocates and accumulates in the nucleus to regulate transcriptional responses.

S2: Smad2, S4: Smad4, TF: transcription factors

inhibitors is important in TGFβ-dependent growth arrest. The formation of Smad complexes with FoxO, which belongs to the Forkhead transcription factor family, is necessary for the transcription of a myriad of genes (Wijchers, Burbach, and Smidt 2006). Also, transcriptional repression of c-Myc and ld1 are Smad-dependent (Chen, Kang, and Massague 2001; Gomis et al. 2006). The formation of Smad-E2F4/5-C/EBPβ transcriptional complex is required for the repression of c-Myc and transcriptional repressor ATF3-Smad complex formation is necessary for the repression of ld1 (Chen, Kang, and Massague 2001; Kang, Chen, and Massagué 2003).

1.5 Non-canonical TGFβ pathways

In addition to Smad-dependent pathways, there are non-Smad pathways that TGFβ activates in order to achieve growth arrest, apoptosis and other cellular functions. Griswold-Prenner, Kamibayashi, Maruoka, Mumby, & Derynck, 1998 showed that TβRI associate with the Bα subunit of phosphatase A (PP2A) in epithelial cells, that leads to PP2A mediated dephosphorylation and inactivation of ribosome biogenesis and cell growth regulator, p70 S6K (Petritsch et al. 2000). Although the precise mechanism is unclear, many studies suggested that TGFβ type V receptor (TβRV) induces inhibition of epithelial cell growth by forming a complex with TβRI upon TGFβ treatment (S. S. Huang et al. 2003; Liu, Huang, and Huang 1997; Tseng, Huang, and Huang 2004). TGFβ apoptosis can also be mediated through JNK and p38, which belong to the MAP kinase family. TβRII interacts with Daxx, pro-apoptotic adaptor protein and mediates JNK-dependent apoptosis (Hofmann et al. 2003; Perlman et al. 2001).

In addition to apoptosis, EMT also can be mediated through non-Smad pathways. Indeed, Par6, a tight junction protein, is phosphorylated by TβRII and regulates tight junction integrity via Smurf1, an E3 ubiquitin ligase, resulting in ubiquitination and degradation of RhoA GTPase and the dissolution of tight junctions (Ozdamar et al. 2005).

1.6 Smad Anchor necessary for Receptor Activation (SARA)

R-Smad expression, activation (by phosphorylation) and stability are regulated and facilitated by adaptor proteins such as Smad anchor necessary for receptor activation (SARA). SARA contains a Smad-binding domain (SBD) where it interacts with Smad2 on its MH2 domain (Wu et al. 2000), and the carboxyl-terminal region of SARA interacts with the TGF β receptor complex (Figure 2; Tsukazaki et al., 1998). SARA regulates the subcellular localization of R-Smads and acts as a recruitment factor that presents R-Smads to be phosphorylated by the receptors. When R-Smads are phosphorylated, they dissociate from SARA, associate with the Co-Smad and translocate to the nucleus (Qin et al. 1996; Tsukazaki et al. 1998). SARA is also a zinc finger FYVE (Fab1, YOTB, Vac1 and EEA1) domain-containing protein that binds to phosphatidylinositol 3-phosphate (PI3P), which localizes SARA to PI3P-containing membranes. Early endosomes are enriched with PI3P; hence, SARA is highly localized in endocytic compartment. Although, SARA co-localizes with Smad2 and TGF β receptors at the plasma membrane, it is thought to concentrate all of the signaling components on the early endosome, thereby suggesting a trafficking component to TGF β signaling (Di Guglielmo et al. 2003; Hayes, Chawla, and Corvera 2002). Due to the FYVE domain, SARA was shown to

contain a punctate cellular staining whereas a mutant form of SARA that lacks a FYVE domain remained cytosolic (Tsukazaki et al. 1998; Wu et al. 2000). In addition, disruption of localization of SARA from early endosomes (identified by the presence of early endosome antigen-1, EEA-1) inhibits the nuclear localization of Smad2 induced by TGFβ (Hayes et al., 2002). Furthermore, endosomes play an important role as signaling centers, where they regulate the SARA-Smad2/3 complex as well as the assembly of specific TGFβ-dependent multi-protein transducer complexes (Corallino et al., 2015). Therefore, receptor endocytosis and trafficking is required for optimal TGFβ signaling; SARA facilitates the activation of R-Smads and allow efficient Smad phosphorylation (Itoh et al. 1998; Tsukazaki et al. 1998).

1.7 Smurf2 and Smad7

In addition to R-Smads and co-Smads, inhibitory Smads (I-Smads), such as Smad6 and Smad7, are important in the regulation of TGF β signaling pathways (Hayashi et al. 1997; Kavsak et al. 2000). I-Smads block TGF β signaling by competing against R-Smads for the association with T β RI or by targeting receptor complexes for ubiquitin-mediated degradation (Hayashi et al. 1997; Kavsak et al. 2000). Smad7 suppresses TGF β ligand dependent signaling by preventing phosphorylation of Smad2; hence, the Smad2-Smad4 complex cannot be formed and is unable to accumulate in the nucleus (Hayashi et al. 1997). It also stably binds to activated T β RI and cannot be phosphorylated since it does not contain the C-terminal serine residue motif (SSXS); thus, preventing the interaction between the receptor and Smad2 as a competitive inhibitor (Macías-Silva et al. 1996). Smad7 functions at an early step in the TGF β signaling pathway to inhibit the phosphorylated Smad2 function, as opposed to a negative feedback loop towards Smad2mediated responses (Hayashi et al. 1997). Indeed, it translocates out of the nucleus and targets the receptors on the membrane when the TGF β pathway is activated (Suzuki et al. 2002). I-Smads also recruit Smad related E3 ubiquitin ligases (Smurfs) to catalyze the degradation of receptor complexes via their HECT (homology to E6AP carboxyl terminus) domain (Hayashi et al. 1997; Kavsak et al. 2000; Nakao et al. 1997). In addition, Smurf2 associates with inactivated R-Smads, through the PPXY motif, and regulate ubiquitin-mediated auto-degradation (Izzi and Attisano 2004; Kavsak et al. 2000).

Cells utilize the ubiquitin proteasome pathway for degradation of many cellular proteins (Hershko and Ciechanover 1998). E1, ubiquitin-activating enzymes, E2, ubiquitinconjugating enzymes and E3, ubiquitin-protein ligases, are responsible for regulating the multi-enzyme ubiquitination cascade (Hershko and Ciechanover 1998). E3 activity allows for specificity in which proteins are targeted for degradation by recruiting substrates to the ubiquitination machinery. Smad7 acts as an adaptor protein to recruit Smurf2 to the TGF β receptor complex (Kavsak et al. 2000). Smurf2 requires Smad7 for efficient interaction and to mediate the degradation of TGF β receptors whereas Smad7 associates with T β RI and binds directly to Smurf2 (Kavsak et al. 2000). Mutants that disrupt the binding of Smad7 to Smurf2 interfere with Smurf2 association with the receptor (Kavsak et al. 2000).

It is suggested that Smurf2 and Smad7 cooperation is important when Smad7 expression is low (Kavsak et al. 2000; Nakao et al. 1997). As TGFβ signaling occurs, Smad7-Smurf2 may function to mediate rapid degradation of TGFβ receptors as a negative feedback loop; therefore, Smurf2 resets the Smad pathway by removing Smad7-bound receptor complex (Hanyu et al. 2001; Kavsak et al. 2000). When the TGF β receptor is not available as a target for ubiquitination, Smad7 functions to degrade Smurf2 via autoubiquitination to control the resting state levels of Smurf2 (Hanyu et al. 2001). It was previously reported that the amino-terminal domain (NTD) of Smad7, which is necessary for the regulation of catalytic activity of Smurf2 at the level of E2 recognition, and MH2 domain interact with each other – preventing MH2 to interact with TGF β receptors (Hanyu et al. 2001). The Smurf2 HECT domain interacts with the Smad7 NTD to liberate the MH2 domain, thereby promoting the interaction between TGF β receptors and Smad7 (Kavsak et al. 2000). Hence, Smurf2 and Smad7 are dependent on each other to maximally inhibit the activity of TGF β receptors (Kavsak et al. 2000).

1.8 Two distinct TGFβ endocytic pathways

In metazoan cells, endocytic membrane trafficking is an important process to ensure proper cell function, which includes delivering membrane components, receptorassociated ligands and solute molecules to intracellular destination; regulation of signal transduction and neurotransmission, and modulation of the composition of the plasma membrane (Arias, Siri, and Conde 2015; Conner and Schmid 2003; Mayor and Pagano 2007).

Cell surface proteins internalize from the plasma membrane via several pathways, including clathrin-mediated endocytosis, lipid-raft mediated endocytosis, micropinocytosis and macropinocytosis (Gruenberg 2001). TGFβ receptors have been postulated to use two different internalization pathways: the clathrin-dependent pathway and the caveolin-1-lipid raft-dependent pathway (Di Guglielmo et al. 2003).

Internalization into different endocytic compartments leads to Smad association with different proteins and distinct regulation of TGFB signaling. Differential composition of lipid bilayer in the two compartments is responsible for the separation of Smad signaling components in the two pathways (Di Guglielmo et al. 2003). In the clathrin-dependent pathway, SARA anchors Smad2 to the receptors on endosomal membrane and facilitates Smad2 phosphorylation (Penheiter et al. 2002; Roy and Wrana 2005; Sorkin and von Zastrow 2010). As mentioned before, SARA localization on the endosome is dependent on its interaction of FYVE domain with PI3P (Aasland 1996; Gaullier et al. 1998; Gaullier and Simonsen 1998; Hayakawa et al. 2004; Tsukazaki et al. 1998). However, Lu et al. (2002) has proposed that the clathrin-dependent pathway may not be essential for TGF β signaling by demonstrating an insignificant change in the TGF β signaling when the clathrin-pathway in HeLa cell was inhibited. Rather, Di Guglielmo et al. (2003) suggested that the function of the clathrin-dependent pathway is to sequester receptors away from the membrane rafts and caveolae, which can inhibit receptors by the binding of caveolin-1 to TβRI or through Smad7-Smurf2 ubiquitination (Razani, Zhang, Bitzer, Gersdorff, et al. 2001; Di Guglielmo et al. 2003)). In addition, potassium depletion, cytosol acidification or hypertonic buffer treatments dampened clathrin-dependent endocytosis and TGF β receptors were directed to caveolae at the plasma membrane or caveosomes in the cytoplasm (Di Guglielmo et al. 2003; Razani, Zhang, Bitzer, Von Gersdorff, et al. 2001; Zuo and Chen 2009). Therefore, endocytosis can occur independently of clathrin through membrane rafts (Henley et al. 1998; Sharma, Sabharanjak, and Mayor 2002). In the caveolin/ membrane raft-dependent pathway, the

cholesterol and sphingolipid-rich composition of membrane rafts preferentially associate with Smad7-Smurf2 complexes leading to degradation of the receptor complex (Di Guglielmo et al., 2003). When the expression of caveolin-1 was induced in HEK293T cells, TGF β receptors were down-regulated and this degradation was enhanced when Caveolin-1 was co-expressed with Smurf2 and Smad7 (Di Guglielmo et al. 2003). The two internalization pathways seem to have a delicate balance where disruption of one pathway may encourage receptor partitioning into the other pathway. When SARA is coexpressed with Smad7 and Smurf2, it stabilized receptor levels; however, SARA lacking its FYVE domain did not protect TGFB receptors from Smurf2-Smad7-mediated degradation (Di Guglielmo et al. 2003). Furthermore, Di Guglielmo et al. (2003) incubated Mv1Lu cells in media lacking potassium chloride in order to inhibit receptor endocytosis by blocking clathrin-coated pit formation. As a result, receptor-dependent Smad2 phosphorylation was suppressed. However, co-treatment with Nystatin, cholesterol-sequestering drug, restored phosphorylation by inhibiting caveolin-1-lipid dependent pathway (Di Guglielmo et al. 2003) (Figure 4).

Although the two internalization pathways are separately located at the plasma membrane, the two endocytic pathways may not be functionally separated post endocytosis. As clathrin-coated pits pinch off of the plasma membrane, vesicles lose their clathrin coats (Abrami et al, 2003; Massol et al., 2006; Rappoport et al., 2004). This presents the exposed uncovered lipid membranes to adjacent caveolar vesicles causing a partial fusion. Through the guidance of Rab5, caveolar and clathrin-coated vesicles move to the early endosome, forming the multifunctional caveolin-1-positive early endosomes



Figure 4. Two distinct internalization pathways for TGFβ receptors.

In the clathrin-dependent pathway, SARA anchors Smad2 to the receptors on the endosome and facilitates Smad activation. The function of clathrin-dependent pathway is to sequester receptors away from the rafts and caveolin, which can directly inhibit the receptors by binding of caveolin-1 to T β RI or through Smad7-Smurf2 ubiquitination. In the caveolin raft-dependent pathway, cholesterol and sphingolipid-rich composition of lipid rafts preferentially associate with Smad7-Smurf2 complexes leading to degradation of the receptor complex. The two internalization pathways seem to have a delicate balance where disruption of one pathway may push the receptors into the other pathway.

(He et al. 2015). These multifunctional endosomes have been proposed to contain EEA1, caveolin-1, Rab5, T β RI, SARA, and Smad7/Smurf2, thereby, allowing TGF β receptors to access different molecules to efficiently promote TGF β signaling and/or degradation (He et al. 2015).

1.9 Rationale and Hypothesis

Although the individual proteins involved in TGF β signaling have been studied, research in the interaction between the key proteins in receptor trafficking remains unclear. For e.g. the interaction between SARA and Smurf2 has not been assessed. SARA and Smurf2 are involved in distinct pathways that lead to different receptor signaling outcomes; however, whether they associate with each other by utilizing the same TGF β receptor complex is unknown. This allows the possibility of the interaction between the two proteins, directly or indirectly. He et al., (2015) observed a direct fusion of clathrincoated and caveolin vesicles during TGF β receptor endocytic trafficking. Clathrin-coated vesicles and caveolin vesicles fused upon internalization and formed a multifunctional sorting compartment (He et al. 2015) (Figure 5). However, the study did not address the exact location or dynamics of each protein in the fused vesicle. Therefore, the Smurf2-Smad7 complex may affect SARA steady state levels and influence TGF β signaling.

Based on this rationale, I hypothesized that Smurf2 and Smad7 induce SARA degradation through a ubiquitin-dependent pathway.



Figure 5. The caveolin-1 positive early endosome.

A direct fusion of clathrin-coated and caveolin vesicles during TGF β receptor endocytic trafficking was observed by He et al., 2015. Before the vesicles reach the early endosome, clathrin-coated vesicles and caveolin vesicles fused upon internalization and formed a multifunctional sorting device, caveolin-1-positive early endosomes, for TGF β receptors. It is in these caveolin-1 positive endosomes where it is postulated that the interaction between TGF β receptors and either signaling or degradation proteins occur. This introduces the possibility that proteins involved in TGF β signaling (for e.g., SARA) can interact and be influenced by degradation proteins (for e.g., Smurf2-Smad7) through the association with common receptors.

Based on the hypothesis state above, I attempted to address the following specific aims:

1) To determine whether SARA steady state levels are affected by Smurf2 and Smad7.

2) To determine whether Smurf2-Smad7-mediated degradation of SARA is dependent on an ubiquitin-degradation pathway.

2 Materials and Methods

2.1 Antibodies and Reagents

Primary antibodies were purchased from following vendors: anti-β-Actin (Sigma A2668), anti-Phospho-Smad2 (Cell Signaling, 3101), anti-Smad2/3 (BD, 610843), anti-SARA (Santa Cruz, sc-9135), anti-Flag (Sigma, F3165), anti-Smurf2 (Santa Cruz, sc-25511 and Santa Cruz, sc-393858), anti-Myc (Aves, ET-MY 100), anti-Smad7 (Santa Cruz, sc-7004 and Santa Cruz, sc-365846), anti-HA (Santa Cruz, sc-805), anti-EEA1 (BD, 610457), anti-Cav1 (Cell Signaling, 3238X), anti-E-cadherin (BD, 610182), anti-N-cadherin (BD, 610921), anti-Ubiquitin (Cell Signaling, 3936), HRP conjugated secondary goat-antirabbit (Thermo Scientific -31460), goat-anti-mouse (Thermo Scientific -31430) and donkey-anti-goat (Santa Cruz, sc-2020) were used for immunoblot analysis. Fluorescently conjugated donkey α-mouse (Life Technologies, A21206), donkey α-rabbit (Life Technologies, A31572), and A555 conjugated Phalloidin (Invitrogen, A34055) were used for immunofluorescence studies. Protein G-Sepharose was purchased from GE Healthcare (17-0618-01).

siRNAs were purchased from following vendors: Silencer® Select Negative Control #1 siRNA (Ambion, 4390844), Silencer® Select siRNA to ZFYVE9 (Ambion, 4392420 ID: s17933), Silencer® Select siRNA to SMURF2 (Ambion, 4392420 ID: s34859), Silencer® Select siRNA to SMAD7 (Ambion, 4392420, ID: s8414), Smad7 siRNA (h) (Santa Cruz, sc-36508) and ON-TARGETplus SMARTpool for Human SMAD7 (Dharmacon[™], L-020068-00). Shown in Table 1, is the list of antibodies and its dilutions used for immunoblotting and IF.

2.2 Cell Culture and Transfection

Human embryonic kidney cells 293 transformed with large T antigen (HEK293T) were maintained in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS). A549 non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) cell lines were maintained in F12K with 10% FBS. Cells were kept in a tissue culture incubator at 37°C at 5% CO₂.

HEK293T cells were transfected at approximately 70% confluency using the calcium phosphate transfection method. Briefly, a mixture of water, cDNA constructs and 10% 2.5 M calcium chloride (CaCl₂) was mixed with 600 µl of 2X HEPES Buffered Saline (12 mM Dextrose, 50 mM HEPES, 10 mM KCl, 280 mM NaCl, 1.5 mM Na₂HPO₄•H₂O) and incubated for 20 minutes. Dropwise, the mixed transfection solution was added to the cells and incubated for 48 hours. Total of 3.5 µg of DNA constructs for 6-well dishes; total of 16.5 of µg of DNA constructs for 10 cm plates; pCMV5, an empty vector, was transfected to maintain the same concentration of DNA constructs throughout the experiment. For A549 cells, PolyJet[™] DNA InVitro Transfection Reagent (FroggaBio) was used to transfect following the manufacturer's protocol. siRNA transfections were performed using Lipofectamine RNAi max (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturer's protocol.
Antibody	Source	Catalogue No.	Dilution ^a
β-actin	Sigma	A2668	1:1000 (IB)
Phospho-Smad2	Cell Signaling	3101	1:1000 (IB)
Smad2/3	BD	610843	1:1000 (IB)
SARA	Santa Cruz	sc-9135	1:1000 (IB); 1:100 (IF)
Flag	Sigma	F3165	1:1000 (IB) 1:100 (IF)
Мус	Aves	ET-MY 100	1:1000 (IB) 1:100 (IF)
Smurf2	Santa Cruz	sc-25511	1:1000 (IB); 1:100 (IF)
Smad7	Santa Cruz	sc-7004 sc-393858	1:1000 (IB); 1:100 (IF)
НА	Santa Cruz	sc-805	1:1000 (IB)
EEA1	BD	610457	1:100 (IF)
Cav1	Cell Signaling	3238X	1:100 (IF)
E-cadherin	BD	610182	1:1000 (IB); 1:100 (IF)
N-cadherin	BD	610921	1:1000 (IB); 1:100 (IF)
Ubiquitin	Cell Signaling	3936	1:1000 (IB)
HRP conjugated secondary goat- anti-rabbit	Thermo Scientific	31460	1:25000 (IB)
HRP conjugated secondary goat- anti-mouse	Thermo Scientific	31430	1:25000 (IB)

Table 1. Antibodies and Dilutions

HRP conjugated donkey-anti-goat	Santa Cruz	sc-2020	1:25000 (IB)
Fluorescently conjugated donkey anti-mouse (488 nm)	Life Technologies	A21206	1:250 (IF)
Fluorescently conjugated donkey anti-rabbit (647 nm)	Life Technologies	A31572	1:250 (IF)
Fluorescently conjugated donkey anti-goat (555 nm)	Invitrogen	A21432	1:250 (IF)
A555 conjugated Phalloidin	Invitrogen	A34055	1:100 (IF)

a. IF = Immunofluorescence IB = Immunoblot

2.3 DH5α transformation

cDNA constructs for flag-tagged SARA, myc-tagged Smurf2 WT and C716A, HAtagged Smad7 and HA-tagged Ubiquitin were obtained from Di Guglielmo's lab. The constructs are in pCMV5 vector, antibiotic resistance to ampicillin. DH5 α transformation was utilized to amplify the cDNA constructs of interest. Firstly, 25 µl DH5 α in tubes were thawed out on ice and added 1 µl DNA of interest and incubated on ice for 15 minutes. Next, the cells were heat shocked in 42°C for 1 minute and back on ice for 2 minutes. Then, 500 µl of lysogeny broth (LB) was added to the cells and placed in a shaker at 250 rpm at 37°C for 15 minutes. Next, the tube was centrifuged at 14000 rpm to obtain the pellet. Supernatant was removed and the pellet was re-suspended in 25 µl of LB and the re-suspended cells were spread onto LB-agar plate with ampicillin (50 µg/ml) and incubated overnight at 37°C. The following day, a colony was picked from the LB plate and incubated in 150 mL of LB with 50 µg/ml of ampicillin overnight. To isolate plasmid DNA, PureYieldTM Plasma Midiprep System (Promega) was used and assessed the purity of DNA using spectrophotometer, accepting the ratio of 1.8 at absorbance of 260 nm/280 nm.

2.4 Immunoblotting

Cells were lysed (50 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.5, 150 mM NaCl, 1 mM EDTA, 0.5% Triton X-100, 1 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, and a mixture of protease inhibitors, PMSF and Pepstatin A) and gently scraped using a scraper and collected in a 1.5 ml Eppendorf tube and centrifuged at 14,000 rpm at 4°C for 10 min. Twenty microliters of supernatants were collected for protein concentration assay which was determined using the Lowry method (Fisher). Remaining supernatant were recollected in another 1.5 ml Eppendorf tube and 8x Sample prep buffer (2.5 ml 1 M Tris-HCl, 0.5 ml of ddH₂O, 1.0g SDS, 0.8 ml 0.1% Bromophenol Blue, 4 ml 100% glycerol, 2 ml 14.3 β-mercaptoethanol, and adjust it to 10 ml with ddH₂O to make 4x stock) was added.

2.5 Immunoprecipitation

For immunoprecipitation, cell lysates were incubated with primary antibody overnight at 4°C. Next, the lysates were incubated with 10% slurry of protein G-Sepharose beads (Amersham) for an hour. The precipitates were collected and washed three times with wash buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.5, 500 mM NaCl), and eluted with 2x sample prep buffer. Cell lysates were heated at 90°C for 5 minutes and then resolved by denaturing 10% polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE). After SDS-PAGE, proteins were

transferred to nitrocellulose followed by blocking with with 5% skim milk diluted in Tris-buffered saline supplemented with 0.05% Tween-20 (TBST, 100 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.5, 0.9% NaCl) for 45 minutes at room temperature. Then, blots were incubated in primary antibody in TBST overnight at 4°C. The membranes were then washed three times for 10 minutes which was followed by 1-hour incubation with HRP conjugated secondary antibody. Again, the membranes were washed three times for 10 minutes. Proteins were then visualized using West Dura Super Signal ECL (Fisher) hand imaged on a VersaDoc Imaging System (BioRad). All results presented are a representative of 3-4 biological replicates. To quantify the protein levels in the immunoblots, equal sized rectangles were drawn around the protein bands of interest on scanned images using QuantityOne (BioRad). Background area and the pixel density of each protein bands were recorded; the densitometric value of each lane was obtained by subtracting the background values.

2.6 Immunofluorescence Microscopy

Glass cover slips were autoclaved to be sterilized. In order to plate HEK293T cells, glass cover slips were coated with Poly L Lysine (PLL). PLL was diluted in sterile PBS at 1:20 and each well was coated with 1 mL of diluted PLL. After 2-3 hours, the wells were rinsed with PBS and media and cells were plated onto a cover slip at approximately 60% confluency. After transfection with the cDNA constructs described in the figures, the cells were then fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde for 10 minutes at room temperature. Cells were washed three times using 1X PBS and then permeabilized with 0.25% Triton X-100 in ddH₂O for 5 minutes at room temperature. Cells were again washed three times

using 1X PBS and then were blocked in 1X PBS containing 10% FBS for one hour at room temperature. Cells were incubated with the following antibodies at 4°C overnight with gentle rocking: anti-Smad2/3, anti-EEA1, anti-Cav1, anti-SARA, anti-Smurf2 and anti-Smad7. Next, cells were washed with 1X PBS three times and then were incubated with appropriate Cy-conjugated secondary antibodies for one hour at room temperature with gentle rocking, protected from the light. Cells were washed three times again with 1X PBS and incubated with 1 mg/ml DAPI (in ddH₂O) to visualize nucleus for 5 minutes protected from the light, with gentle rocking. Following a wash with 1X PBS, the glass cover slips were mounted onto microscope slides, using Immuno-mount mounting medium. Samples were dried overnight at room temperature in the dark before analysis. Finally, cells were visualized by immunofluorescence microscopy using an inverted IX81 Microscope (Olympus, Canada).

2.7 Phospho-Smad Signaling Assays

A549 cells were plated at approximately 70% confluency. Then, cells were incubated in serum-deprived F12K media (0.2% FBS) overnight. Then, cells were washed with sterile 1X PBS and were treated with either 0 pM, 10 pM, or 100 pM TGFβ in serum-deprived F12K media for 45 minutes. Cells were lysed and were processed for SDS-PAGE, and immunoblotted for Phospho-Smad2 and total Smad2 levels.

2.8 Epithelial to Mesenchymal Transition

A549 cells were plated at approximately 60% confluency. A549 cells were transfected with either control or ZFYVE9 (SARA) directed siRNA for 24 hours using PolyJet. Cells

were then serum starved using serum-deprived F12K media (0.2% FBS) overnight prior to to TGF β treatment. Next, cells were washed with sterile 1X PBS and then incubated in serum free media containing 0 pM, 10 pM, or 100 pM TGF β for 0, 24 or 48 hours to induce EMT. Cells were then lysed and processed for SDS-PAGE to assess E-cadherin loss and increase of N-cadherin.

2.9 Statistical Analysis

One-way or Two-way ANOVA analysis followed by post-hoc Bonferroni's Tests were used to determine the significance of the results. Statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism® Software 5.0 and p-values of < 0.05 were considered statistically significant. All experiments were conducted a minimum of 3 times.

3 Results

3.1 The effect on Smurf2-Smad7 on SARA steady state levels

SARA and Smad7-Smurf2 play key roles in two separate endocytic pathways. SARA acts as an anchor for Smad2 on the endosomal membrane and presents Smad2 to TGFB receptors during their endocytosis, which in turn stabilizes and facilitates R-Smad phosphorylation (Di Fiore & De Camilli, 2001; McPherson et al., 2001). The I-Smad, Smad7 in co-operation with Smurf2, facilitate the degradation of TGF β receptors (Kavsak et al. 2000). Smad7 acts as an adaptor protein to recruit the E3 ubiquitin ligase, Smurf2, which mediates the ubiquitination and degradation of TGFB receptor (Kavsak et al. 2000). Although the two pathways are separately located at the plasma membrane, after internalization, the two endocytic pathways are not functionally separated (Roy and Wrana 2005). He et al., 2015 showed that a partial fusion between clathrin coated vesicles and caveolar vesicles forming a multifunction endosome that contain many proteins involved in the TGF^β pathway, including SARA, Smad7, and Smuf2. Since there is a potential interaction of SARA and Smurf2-Smad7 with common TGFβ receptors, there is the possibility that SARA and Smurf2-Smad7 may affect each other's protein levels. In order to study this mechanistically, I first assessed the ectopic coexpression of SARA and Smurf2-Smad7 in HEK293T cells.

HEK293T cells, expressing flag-tagged SARA, myc-tagged Smurf2 or HA-tagged Smad7 separately (Figure 6) or in combination (Figure 7) were assessed by

immunofluorescence microscopy. When the proteins were expressed on their own, only the proteins of interest were observed in the analysis, indicating the specificity of the antibodies used (Figure 6). In the co-transfected cell analysis, $77\% \pm 19\%$ of the cells expressed all three proteins (Figure 7). Therefore, when multiple constructs were co-transfected into HEK293T cells, the majority of the cells overexpressed all three proteins of interest.

Having ascertained that all three proteins are co-expressed in the majority of cells, I next assessed if the expression of Smad7 and Smurf2 would have an effect on the steady state levels of expressed SARA. In order to do this, HEK293T cells expressing different combinations of flag-SARA, wild type (WT) myc-Smurf2, or a Smurf2 mutant that lacked a functional HECT E3 ubiquitin ligase domain (myc-Smurf2 C716A), as well as Smad7-HA were assessed by immunoblotting (Figure 8). When SARA was expressed alone or co-expressed with only Smurf2 WT, Smurf2 C716A mutant or Smad7, SARA steady state levels did not significantly change (Figure 8A, lane 6-8; Figure 8B). However, in the presence of WT Smurf2 and Smad7, the steady state levels of SARA were greatly decreased (Figure 8A, lanes 2 vs. 11). Interestingly, in the presence of the E3 ligase mutant of Smurf2 (C716A) and Smad7, SARA steady state levels were affected to a lesser degree (Figure 8A, lanes 11 vs. 12). The steady state levels of SARA were quantitated to decrease significantly only in the presence of WT Smurf2 and Smad7 by 82% ± 13% (Figure 8B). In addition, this decrease was dependent on the ubiquitin



Figure 6. Exogenous expression of SARA, Smurf2 or Smad7 in HEK293T cells.

HEK293T cells were transiently transfected with cDNA encoding flag-SARA, myc-Smurf2 or Smad7-HA. The cells were then fixed, permeabilized and immunostained with anti-SARA rabbit (blue), anti-Smurf2 mouse (green) or anti-Smad7 goat (red) antibodies, conjugated with donkey-anti-rabbit, donkey-anti-mouse and donkey-anti-goat secondary antibodies respectively. The nuclei were visualized using DAPI stain and are shown in white. Shown here are representative immunofluorescence images taken with an Olympus IX81 microscope at 40x magnification (n=3, bar = 30 μ m)



Figure 7. Co-expression of SARA, Smurf2 and Smad7.

HEK293T cells were transiently transfected with cDNA encoding flag-SARA, myc-Smurf2 and Smad7-HA. The cells were then fixed, permeabilized and immunostained with anti-SARA rabbit (blue), anti-Smurf2 mouse (green) or anti-Smad7 goat (red) antibodies, conjugated with donkey-anti-rabbit, donkey-anti-mouse and donkeyanti-goat secondary antibodies respectively. Transfected cells were counted at ten different fields of views. Shown here are representative immunofluorescence images taken with an Olympus IX81 microscope at 40x magnification. Bar = 30 μ m



Figure 8. Effect of Smurf2/Smad7 on SARA steady state levels.

A) HEK293T cells were transfected with cDNA constructs encoding flag-tagged SARA, myc-tagged WT Smurf2, or Smurf2 containing a HECT domain mutation (C716A) or HA-tagged Smad7 as indicated at the top of the panel. Cell lysates were then subjected to SDS-PAGE followed by immunoblotting with anti-SARA, anti-Smurf2 or anti-Smad7 antibodies. The lysates were also immunoblotted with anti- β actin antibodies (equal protein loading control). The relative migration of each overexpressed protein, compared to the molecular mass markers (shown on the left) is indicated.

B. Three separate experiments were carried out as described in panel A and the relative levels of expressed SARA were quantitated using QuantityOne software (BioRad) and expressed as the mean \pm SD (n=3). The asterisk (*) indicates p<0.05 relative to the level of SARA when SARA is transfected alone (One-way ANOVA).

ligase activity of Smurf2. When SARA was co-expressed with Smad7 and Smurf2 C716A, a mutant of Smurf2 where the ligase activity is inactive, the SARA steady state levels were significantly higher than SARA steady state levels in the presence of WT and Smad7 (Figure 8B).

Taken together, our results suggest that Smurf2 WT and Smad7 function cooperatively to decrease the steady state levels of SARA and that the ligase activity of Smurf2 may play an important role in this process. Having observed that Smurf2 WT and Smad7 influence the steady state levels of over-expressed SARA levels, I next assessed if this could be observed endogenously.

3.2 Relative levels of SARA, Smurf2, Smad7 when SARA or Smurf2 are silenced

In order to determine whether Smurf2 influences the steady state levels of SARA endogenously, I utilized siRNA to silence proteins of interest. A549 cells were transfected with siRNAs via Lipofectamine[®] RNAiMAX and assessed by immunoblotting. Increasing concentrations (0-37.5 nM) of SARA siRNA or Smurf2 siRNA were utilized to silence SARA and Smurf2 respectively (Figure 9). When SARA was silenced, the endogenous steady state levels of Smurf2 and Smad7 did not change. Also, endogenous steady state levels of SARA and Smad7 did not change when Smurf2 was silenced. Together, our results indicate that silencing SARA does not affect the endogenous level of Smurf2 and Smad7; more interestingly, silencing Smurf2 alone does not influence the endogenous level of SARA. This suggests that in terms of Smurf2dependent effect on SARA, silencing Smurf2 alone does not affect SARA. Smad7 is the



Figure 9. Relative levels of SARA, Smurf2 and Smad7 when SARA, Smurf2 are silenced.

A) A549 cells were transfected with a scrambled (control) siRNA or siRNA targeting SARA or Smurf2. Cell lysates were then subjected to SDS-PAGE followed by immunoblotting with anti-SARA, anti-Smurf2, anti-Smad7 antibodies. The lysates were also immunoblotted with anti- β -antibodies (equal protein loading control). The relative migration of each protein, compared to the molecular mass markers (shown on the left) is indicated.

B) Three separate experiments were carried out as described in panel A and the relative levels of endogenous SARA, Smurf2 and Smad7 were quantitated using QuantityOne software (BioRad) and expressed as the mean \pm SD (n=3) and asterisk (*) indicates p<0.05, ** indicate p<0.01, and *** indicate p<0.001 relative to the level of SARA, Smurf2 and Smad in the control (One-way ANOVA).

adaptor protein that acts as the bridge for Smurf2 to associate with TGFβ receptor. It is possible that silencing of Smad7 in combination with Smurf2 is necessary to alter the endogenous steady state levels of SARA. Unfortunately, in the analysis, I was unable to silence Smad7, despite using different siRNAs from various companies (including Ambion, 4392420, ID: s8414; Santa Cruz, sc-36508 and DharmaconTM, L-020068-00; data not shown). Future studies using different approaches may be necessary to address this limitation (please see discussion for details).

Having ascertained that overexpressed Smurf2 and Smad7 reduce the steady state levels of SARA, I next wanted to determine whether SARA and Smurf2 could physically interact with each other.

3.3 Immunoprecipitation of Smurf2 and associated proteins

Based on the overexpression studies described above, Smurf2 and Smad7 cooperatively decrease the steady state levels of SARA (Figure 8). It is possible that the three proteins can associate directly with each other, or through a common bridge such as the TGF β receptor complex. In order to address if SARA and Smurf2-Smad7 form a complex, I carried out co-immunoprecipitation analysis. Briefly, HEK293T cells expressing flag-SARA, myc-Smurf2 WT or myc-Smurf2 C716A and Smad7 were immunoprecipitated with α -myc antibodies to immunoprecipitate for Smurf2 and immunoblotted for Smurf2, SARA and Smad7 (Figure 10). I observed that Smad7 co-precipitated with both the WT and C716A mutant of Smurf2 (Figure 10, Lanes 3-6); however, SARA and Smurf2 do not form a stable interaction. Although Smurf2 and SARA do not form a stable interaction,



Figure 10. Smurf2 co-immunoprecipitates with Smad7 but not SARA.

HEK293T cells were transfected with cDNA constructs encoding flag-tagged SARA, myctagged Smurf2 WT or HECT domain mutant (C716A) or HA-tagged Smad7 as indicated at the top of the panel. Cell lysates were immunoprecipitated (IP) with α -myc to precipitate myc-tagged Smurf2 and associated proteins (top panel). The immuoprecipitates and remaining cell lysates were subjected to SDS-PAGE followed by immunoblotting with anti-SARA, anti-Smurf2 or anti-Smad7 antibodies. The lysates were also immunoblotted with anti-beta actin antibodies (equal protein loading control). The relative migration of each overexpressed protein, compared to the molecular mass markers (shown on the left) is indicated. our previous results suggest that Smurf2 WT and Smad7 decrease SARA in an ubiquitin ligase activity-dependent manner. Therefore, I next turned my attention towards assessing the involvement of ubiquitination and the proteasome on the steady state levels of SARA.

3.4 Effect of MG132 on SARA steady state levels

Smurf2 is an E3 ubiquitin ligase that catalyzes the degradation of receptor complexes. The work shown above demonstrates that when the ligase activity of Smurf2 is disabled, SARA steady state levels do not decrease. In order to determine whether the decrease of SARA steady state levels is dependent on the proteasome, I pharmacologically targeted the proteasomal degradation pathway using MG132. HEK293T cells expressing flagtagged SARA, myc-tagged Smurf2 or HA-tagged Smad7 were treated with MG132 $(10\mu M)$ for 6 hours and were assessed by immunoblotting (Figure 11). In the presence of Smurf2 WT and Smad7, the steady state levels of SARA significantly decreased by 82% \pm 13% as observed above. As expected, the E3 ubiquitin ligase mutant of Smurf2 increased the steady state levels of SARA compared to the levels in the presence of Smurf2 WT and Smad7 (Figure 11B). A similar rescue effect was seen when the cells were treated with MG132. When the proteasome was inhibited, SARA steady state levels did not decrease even in the presence of Smurf2 WT and Smad7 (Figure 11A, Lanes 5 vs 7). As expected, Smurf2 C716A and Smad7 in the presence of MG132 did not alter the steady state levels of SARA. Based on the results above, the decrease of SARA steady state levels is dependent on the ubiquitin ligase activity of Smurf2. Therefore, the results suggest that SARA follows an ubiquitin degradation pathway. Thus far, the literature has only described Smurf2-Smad7 affecting the degradation of TGFβ receptors



Figure 11. Proteasome inhibition protects SARA from Smurf2/Smad7-mediated degradation.

A. HEK293T cells were transfected with cDNA constructs encoding flag-tagged SARA, myc-tagged Smurf2 and/or HA-tagged Smad7 as indicated at the top of the panel. Cells were treated with MG132 (10 μ M) for 6 hours. Cell lysates were then subjected to SDS-PAGE followed by immunoblotting with anti-SARA, anti-Smurf2 or anti-Smad7 antibodies. The lysates were also immunoblotted with anti- β actin antibodies (equal protein loading control). The relative migration of each overexpressed protein, compared to the molecular mass markers (shown on the left) is indicated.

B. Three separate experiments were carried out as described in panel A and the relative levels of expressed SARA were quantitated using QuantityOne software (BioRad) and expressed as the mean \pm SD (n=3). The asterisk (*) indicates p<0.05 relative to the level of SARA when SARA is transfected alone (One-way ANOVA).

(Kavsak et al. 2000). It is therefore possible that by interacting with ubiquitinated receptors, SARA is itself targeted for degradation. In order to assess this possibility, I utilized a SARA construct (SARA Δ 1016-1323) that lacks the C-terminal domain, which is responsible for interacting with TGF β receptors (Tsukazaki et al. 1998).

3.5 SARA and Ubiquitin

In order to determine whether SARA is involved in the ubiquitin-degradation pathway, I wanted to first observe whether SARA is ubiquitinated, or if it interacts with ubiquitinated proteins. HEK293T cells, expressing flag-tagged WT or $\Delta 1016$ -1323 SARA and HA-tagged Ubiquitin were immunoprecipitated with α -flag to immunoprecipitate SARA and immunoblotted for SARA and Ubiquitin (Figure 12). I observed a characteristic high molecular weight ubiquitinated protein species in the lanes containing WT SARA, indicating that either SARA is ubiquitinated or it interacts with ubiquitinated proteins (Figure 12A, Lane 4). These results showed that SARA is in close proximity to ubiquitin and suggests two possibilities: 1) SARA may be acting as an ubiquitin sensor and associates with ubiquitinated proteins, or 2) SARA itself is ubiquitinated. SARA may be interacting with proteins, such as TGFβ receptor I and II, which are ubiquitinated by Smurf2 and targeted for degradation. To assess this possibility, I used a C-terminal deletion of SARA that no longer interacts with TGFβ receptors (Tsukazaki et al. 1998). Indeed, this mutant of SARA ($\Delta 1016-1323$ mutant) did not immunoprecipitate with ubiquitin (Figure 12, Lane 6). Taken together, these results suggest that the interaction of SARA with TGF^β receptors may be necessary for SARA to bind to ubiquitinated proteins.



Figure 12. Co-immunoprecipitation of SARA and ubiquitinated proteins.

HEK293T cells were transfected with cDNA constructs encoding flag-tagged SARA WT or a mutant of SARA lacking the C-terminal domain (Δ 1016-1323), and HA-tagged ubiquitin as indicated at the top of the panel. Cells lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti-flag to immunoprecipitate for SARA. The immunoprecipitates and total cell lysates were then subjected to SDS-PAGE followed by immunoblotting with anti-flag and anti-HA. The lysates were also immunoblotted with anti- β -actin antibodies (equal protein loading control). The relative migration of each overexpressed protein, compared to the molecular mass markers (shown on the left) is indicated.

3.6 Effect of Smurf2-Smad7 on SARA ∆1016-1323 steady state levels

Above, I have shown that a decrease in SARA steady state levels is dependent on the presence of Smurf2 and Smad7 (Figures 8 and 11) and that the presence of TGF β receptor interacting domain of SARA is necessary for the immunoprecipitation of SARA and ubiquitin (Figure 12). Therefore, I next assessed whether the TGF β receptor interaction domain of SARA is necessary for the Smurf2-Smad7-dependent decrease in SARA steady state levels. HEK293T cells expressing flag-tagged SARA, flag-tagged SARA Δ 1016-1323, myc-tagged Smurf2 WT and HA-tagged Smad7 were assessed by immunoblotting. Consistent with the results above, SARA steady state levels significantly decreased in the presence of Smurf2 WT and Smad7. However, when the carboxy terminal domain of SARA is deleted, the steady state levels are no longer affected by the ubiquitin ligase activity of Smurf2 (Figure 13). Our result suggests that in order for Smurf2 and Smad7 to regulate SARA steady state levels in the TGF β signaling pathway, the interaction with the TGF β receptor complex is necessary.

3.7 Effects of silencing SARA on TGFβ-dependent signal transduction and EMT

Thus far, the results have shown that SARA steady state levels are regulated by Smurf2 and Smad7. In order to determine the consequences of modulating SARA levels in the TGF β signaling pathway, I first assessed the effect of reduced SARA levels on Smad2



Figure 13. Effect of Smurf2/Smad7 on SARA ∆1016-1323 steady state levels.

A) HEK293T cells were transfected with cDNA constructs encoding flag-tagged SARA, flag-tagged SARA mutant $\Delta 1016$ -1323, myc-tagged Smurf2 and/or HA-tagged Smad7 as indicated at the top of the panel. Cell lysates were then subjected to SDS-PAGE followed by immunoblotting with anti-flag, anti-Smurf2 or anti-HA antibodies. The lysates were also immunoblotted with anti-GAPDH (equal protein loading control). The relative migration of each overexpressed protein, compared to the molecular mass markers (shown on the left) is indicated.

B) Three separate experiments were carried out as described in panel A and the relative levels of expressed SARA were quantitated using QuantityOne software (BioRad) and expressed as the mean \pm SD (n=3). The asterisk (****) indicates p<0.0001 relative to the level of SARA when SARA is transfected alone (Oneway ANOVA).

phosphorylation. Briefly, A549 cells were transfected with control siRNA or siRNA targeting SARA and TGF β signal transduction was assessed by immunoblotting for phospho-Smad2 (Figure 14). After 45 minutes, even at a relatively low concentration of TGF β (10 pM), Smad2 phosphorylation was observed in cells expressing SARA (Figure 14A, Lane 2). However, the phospho-Smad2 levels were significantly reduced in SARA siRNA targeted cells (Figure 14A, Lanes 5 and 6). The result suggests that in the absence of SARA, the phosphorylation of Smad2 is dampened, presumably because Smad2 is no longer tethered to the membrane where it can interact with TGF β receptors.

A downstream effect of TGF β -dependent Smad2 phosphorylation is the induction of transcriptional activity and the shift in expression of different cadherin proteins involved in EMT. In order to assess the effect of reduced SARA (and Smad2 phosphorylation) on TGF β -dependent EMT, A549 cells were transfected with control siRNA or siRNA targeting SARA and incubated with TGF β for 24 or 48 hours to induce EMT. To assess that EMT was occurring, immunoblotting for the loss of E-cadherin (epithelial cell marker) and increase in N-cadherin (mesenchymal cell marker) was carried out (Figure 15). I observed that when cells were treated with control siRNA, there was time-dependent reduction in E-cadherin levels and a concomitant increase in N-cadherin levels (Figure 15) These Cadherin changes were significant and reproducible (Figure 15B). Consistent with my observations that SARA silencing reduced Smad2 phosphorylation, I also observed a blunted effect in the cadherin shift (Figure 15A and B).

Taken together, my results suggest that SARA can be targeted for degradation by Smurf2 and Smad7 and a reduction in SARA levels will affect the robustness of TGF β -dependent signaling and processes involved during EMT.



Figure 14. TGFβ signaling in the presence or absence of SARA.

A) A549 cells were transfected with a scrambled (control) siRNA or siRNA targeting SARA. Cells were then cultured in the indicated treatment concentration of TGF β for 45 minutes. Cell lysates were then subjected to SDS-PAGE followed by immunoblotting with anti SARA and anti-phospho-Smad2. The lysates were also immunoblotted with anti-Smad2 antibody (equal protein loading control). The relative migration of each protein, compared to the molecular mass markers (shown on the left) is indicated.

B) Three separate experiments were carried out as described in panel A and the relative levels of endogenous pS2 and Smad2 were quantitated using QuantityOne software (BioRad) and expressed as the mean \pm SD (n=3) and different letters denote significant differences (p<0.05, One-way ANOVA).



Figure 15. TGFβ-dependent EMT in the absence of SARA.

A) A549 cells were transfected with a scrambled (control) siRNA or siRNA targeting SARA. Cells were then cultured in the indicated treatment concentration of TGF β for 0, 24, and 48 hours. Cell lysates were then subjected to SDS-PAGE followed by immunoblotting with anti-E-cadherin and anti-N-cadherin antibodies. The lysates were also wesetern blotted with anti- β actin antibodies (equal protein loading control). The relative migration of each protein, compared to the molecular mass markers (shown on the left) is indicated.

B) Three separate experiments were carried out as described in panel A and the relative levels of endogenous E-cadherin and N-cadherin were quantitated using QuantityOne software (BioRad) and expressed as the mean \pm SD (n=3) and asterisk (*) indicates p<0.05, **** indicates p<0.0001 (One-way ANOVA).

4 Discussion

4.1 Summary and general discussion

In the TGF β pathway, receptors have been postulated to internalize through both the clathrin-dependent and caveolin raft-dependent pathway in mammalian cells (Di Guglielmo et al. 2003; Roy and Wrana 2005). In the clathrin-dependent pathway, SARA anchors Smad2 to the receptors and facilitates Smad activation (Di Guglielmo et al. 2003; Penheiter et al. 2002; Roy and Wrana 2005; Sorkin and von Zastrow 2010). In the caveolin raft-dependent pathway, cholesterol and sphingolipid-rich composition of lipid rafts preferentially associate with Smad7-Smurf2 complexes leading to degradation of the receptor complex (Di Guglielmo et al. 2003). Although the individual proteins involved in TGF β signaling have been studied, research in the interaction between the key proteins in receptor trafficking remain unclear. Although the two internalization pathways are thought to be distinct, the endocytic pathways may not be functionally separated. Indeed, clathrin-coated and caveolin-coated vesicles have been postulated to fuse upon internalization and formed a multifunctional sorting compartment, where SARA, the TGF β receptor complex, Smad7 and Smurf2 reside (He et al. 2015). Although both SARA and Smurf2 interact with activated TGF^β receptor complexes, it was still unknown whether SARA and Smurf2 associate with a common receptor complex. In this scenario, SARA and Smurf2-Smad7 may influence the ability of SARA to facilitate TGF β signaling by modulating its steady state levels. Indeed, my research shows a new potential mechanism whereby SARA degradation is regulated by Smurf2 and Smad7 in the TGF β pathway.

4.2 Role of Smurf2 and Smad7 on SARA steady state levels

SARA plays a crucial role in stabilizing and facilitating an efficient Smad signaling (Itoh et al. 1998; Tsukazaki et al. 1998). Consistent with previous literature, my data showed that in the absence of SARA, phosphorylation of Smad2 decreases significantly, presumably because SARA can no longer act as the anchor for Smad2 to efficiently associate with TGF β receptor; thereby reducing the signaling efficiency of Smad2 (Hayes, Chawla, and Corvera 2002; Tsukazaki et al. 1998). Tsukazaki et al., 1998 utilized different mutants of SARA to show that the disturbance in the ability of SARA to associate with endosomes (via FYVE domain mutants) or Smad2 (via SBD domain mutants) can mislocalize Smad2 and blunt TGFβ signaling. Hayes et al., 2002 showed that by inhibiting clathrin-dependent receptor internalization via potassium depletion or transfecting a dominant negative dynamin, the stimulation of Smad2 nuclear translocation and transcriptional activation was greatly impaired. TGF β receptors accumulate in the early endosome, where SARA is localized, during the signaling process and plays an important role in sustaining the stimulation of Smad2 signaling (Di Guglielmo et al. 2003; Hayes, Chawla, and Corvera 2002). In addition, my data shows that when SARA is absent in NSCLC cells, TGF β signaling and the EMT-dependent cadherin shift (E-cadherin shift to N-cadherin) is decreased.

My results have also shown that in the presence of Smurf2 and Smad7, SARA steady state levels decrease. Previous literature has shown that Smurf2 and Smad7 cooperation is important for maximal inhibition of the activity of the TGFβ receptors (Kavsak et al.

2000). Our work further shows the importance of the cooperation between Smurf2 and Smad7 in controlling the turnover of SARA steady state levels mechanistically in the TGF β signaling pathway. Smurf2 alone did not decrease steady state levels of SARA, whereas in combination with Smad7, it was capable to do so in an ubiquitin-dependent manner. Smad7 acts as the adaptor protein so that Smurf2 may interact with TGF β receptors (Kavsak et al. 2000). Therefore, this suggests that Smurf2 could influence the steady state levels of SARA at the level of TGF β receptor complexes. Interestingly, ubiquitin ligase activity of Smurf2 plays an important role in the decrease of SARA steady state levels. When Smurf2 loses the ability to ubiquitinate target proteins, SARA steady state levels do not decrease. In addition, pharmacologically inhibiting the proteasome, one of the end points of the degradation pathway, protects SARA steady state levels, suggesting that SARA follows an ubiquitin-dependent degradation pathway initiated by Smurf2 and Smad7.

The interaction of SARA with the TGF β receptor complex is necessary in the maintenance of the steady state levels by Smurf2 and Smad7. Indeed, my results show that a SARA mutant that cannot associate with the receptor complex is also not affected by Smurf2 and Smad7. In addition, SARA does not associate with ubiquitin if SARA cannot interact with the receptors. Smurf2 is an E3 ubiquitin-protein ligase that target TGF β receptors for ubiquitin-mediated degradation (Hayashi et al. 1997; Izzi and Attisano 2004; Kavsak et al. 2000; Nakao et al. 1997). Based on our work, there is a possibility that SARA may be another target for ubiquitination by the Smurf2-Smad7 complex. This suggests that there are three possibilities whereby SARA is degraded in response to Smurf2-Smad7 association with TGF β receptors. The first is that TGF β

receptors are ubiquitinated by Smurf2 while SARA is associating with the receptor and SARA passively follows TGF β receptors, leading to degradation of both receptors and associated SARA. The second scenario is where SARA acts as an ubiquitin-sensor protein, binding to TGF β receptors that are ubiquitinated by Smurf2. Finally, it is also possible that SARA is a target of Smurf2 and gets ubiquitinated for degradation (Figure 16).

In support of scenario 1, previous work by Di Guglielmo et al., 2003 showed that SARA and Smurf2-Smad7 regulate the fate of TGF β receptors. Smurf2-Smad7 reduces the half life of receptors significantly by targeting the receptors in the raft compartment for degradation (Di Guglielmo et al. 2003). However, they observed that in the presence of SARA, the receptors are mostly localized in the early endosome stabilizing the receptors and inhibiting the degradation pathway. Furthermore, they also showed that mutants of SARA that could neither associate with the endosomal membrane, nor interact with the receptor complex could protect TGF β receptors from degradation. Furthermore, He et al., 2015 showed that a portion of clathrin-coated vesicles and caveolar vesicles fuse after internalization into cells and create a multi-sorting vesicle called caveolar-1-positive early endosome. Based on these studies and my work, SARA may interact with the receptors that are targeted for degradation within the multi-sorting compartment and follow for Smurf/Smad7-dependent degradation.



Figure 16. Potential scenarios for Smurf2/Smad7 dependent reduction to steady state SARA levels.

1. Smurf2 will ubiquitinate TGF β receptors. Associated SARA with the receptors will passively follow leading to degradation of both proteins.

2. Smurf2 will ubiquitinate TGF β receptors. SARA acts as an ubiquitin-sensor protein and associates with the ubiquitinated TGF β receptors for degradation.

3. SARA is also ubiquitinated with TGF β receptors and are both targeted for degradation.

To discuss more specifically about how proteins are ubiquitinated, there are three types of enzymes that play a key role: ubiquitin-activating enzyme (E1), ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme (E2), and ubiquitin ligase (E3) (Connor and Seth 2004). First, E1 activates ubiquitin and transfers it to E2. Then, ubiquitin is transferred to the target protein either by an E2 or with E3 (Connor and Seth 2004). There are different classifications of E3 ligase, such as HECT- and RING- (Connor and Seth 2004; Joazeiro and Weissman 2000). HECT- ligases, such as Smurf2, are ubiquitinated by E2s and afterwards, transfer the ubiquitin to the target protein. RING-type E3 ligases have two types: 1) ones that are able to cause ubiquitination on its own; and 2) those that act as in a multi-subunit E3 complex (Connor and Seth 2004; Joazeiro and Weissman 2000). One example of RING-type E3 ligase that acts in a multi-subunit is the ring-finger 11 (RNF11) protein. Subramaniam et al., 2003 and Connor & Seth, 2004 identified that RNF11 protein contains the PY motif, like Smad2 and Smad3, and interacts with the WW domain of Smurf2, and contains ring finger domain for the purpose of protein-protein interactions including E2s. Subramaniam et al., 2003 further discussed the requirement of RNF11 for the ligase activity of Smurf2. They identified that RNF11 interacts with an E2 called UbcH5 enzymes through the ring finger domain and interacts with Smurf2 through the WW domain. By bringing the E2 and E3 subunits together, ubiquitin moieties are transferred from UbcH5 to Smurf2. However, when Smurf2 is associated with RNF11, the PY motif of RNF11 interferes with the binding of Smurf2 and Smad7, inhibiting the degradation of TGF β receptor (Subramaniam et al. 2003). In addition, Kostaras et al., 2012 showed that RNF11 is a SARA-interacting protein localized in the early endosome and there is a high possibility that both proteins are structurally and functionally associated with endosomal

sorting complexes required for transport -0 (ESCRT-0), which are protein complexes that generate multi-vesicular bodies via ubiquitinated proteins/receptors and deliver to lysosome for degradation (Wollert and Hurley 2010). Therefore, according to scenario 2 (Figure 16), SARA may be a key protein that is associated with the ESCRT system, specifically with ESCRT-0 complex that regulates degradation through lysosome. We propose that SARA may target the receptors to two degradation pathways depending on its protein-protein interaction. The first is the association with RNF11-Smurf2 complex in the early endosome, or in the multi-functional vesicle that He et al., 2015 proposed, will target TGF β receptors to lysosomal degradation pathway. Alternatively, association of SARA with TGF β receptors targeted by Smurf2-Smad7 will follow the receptors to proteasomal degradation pathway. Indeed, Kavsak et al., 2000 have demonstrated that endogenous TGF β receptors are degraded through both the proteasome and lysosome pathway. There may be a possible balance that cells are trying to maintain through the use of the four proteins RNF11, SARA, Smurf2, and Smad7, regulating the fate of TGF β receptors.

Finally, in scenario 3 (Figure 16), although our result shows that SARA immunoprecipitates with ubiquitin, Kostaras et al. (2012) suggested that SARA lacks a ubiquitin interacting motif; therefore, it is very unlikely for this scenario to happen.

Based on the previous literature and my work, the association of Smurf2, SARA and RNF11 may be the deciding complex that controls the fate of TGF β receptors. I propose that when TGF β signaling is activated, SARA acts as the facilitator and stabilizer for efficient signaling. After Smad7 translocates from the nucleus to the cytoplasm, it acts as an adaptor protein for Smurf2 to associate with the receptors and degrade the receptors

through proteasomal degradation pathway. When the receptors are turned over, SARA follows along and can be degraded as well. At some point in the process where the TGF β receptors need to be delivered to lysosome instead, RNF11 may associate with Smurf2 to interfere with the association of Smurf2 with Smad7. RNF11 may transfer the ubiquitin moieties to Smurf2 and along with SARA, the complex may associate with ESCRT system to target TGF β receptors for lysosomal degradation pathway. However, this needs more investigation and will be an important question to answer to further reveal the regulation of TGF β receptors by SARA and Smurf2.

4.3 Limitations and Future Directions

Although I have investigated and uncovered a novel regulatory mechanism in the regulation of TGFβ signaling potential via the interaction of signaling (SARA) and degradative (Smurf2-Smad7) proteins, there is still much work to be done to fully understand this mechanism. I utilized siRNA for Smurf2 and SARA to observe the changes in the endogenous steady state levels. The result showed that silencing Smad7 in combination with Smurf2 may be necessary for the increase of SARA steady state levels. I attempted to address this by utilizing three different siRNA for Smad7, each from different company (Ambion, 4392420, ID: s8414; Santa Cruz, sc-36508; DharmaconTM, L-020068-00). However, I was not successful in silencing Smad7 in A549 cells (data not shown). Therefore, it would be important to potentially utilize different techniques, such as CRISPR/Cas9 gene editing, to manipulate the levels of Smad7 in A549 cells to determine whether SARA will be influenced.

When I attempted to investigate the association between SARA and Smurf2-Smad7, I did not observe these proteins to co-immunoprecipitateAlthough there is the possibility that SARA and Smurf2 are not in close proximity, my work has shown that Smurf2 plays a crucial role in regulating the steady state levels of SARA via an ubiquitination degradation pathway. Therefore, it is more likely that the Smurf2 and SARA interaction is very transient and does not withstand co-immunoprecipitation. Whether SARA associates with the ESCRT system or follows the ubiquitin-tagged receptors for degradation, Smurf2-Smad7 is important in regulating SARA steady state levels through the ubiquitination-degradation pathway. Interestingly, however, SARA did not immunoprecipitate with Smurf2. He et al., 2015 showed that there is a fusion of the two vesicles upon internalization forming a multifunctional vesicle that contains proteins involved in the TGF β pathway, such as TGF β receptors, SARA, Smurf2 and Smad7. The fusion of these vesicles may be very transient for the proteins to form stable complexes. In addition, there is the possibility that Smurf2 and SARA may interact with the TGF β receptor at completely different time point in the multifunctional vesicle; it would be an important study to follow up. To determine whether Smurf2 and SARA are in close proximity throughout the TGF β pathway, techniques, such as the Proximity Ligation assay (PLA). In this technique, fixed cells are probed with antibodies conjugated to oligonucleotides. If two antibodies are in close proximity (less than 40 nm), the probes can be annealed and following an in situ DNA synthesis (using fluorescent probes), the signal is amplified and observed via immunofluorescence microscopy (Gustafsdottir et al. 2005).

Lastly, we showed that Smurf2 alone cannot decrease the steady state levels of SARA; however, with enough over-expression of Smurf2, we believe that Smurf2 can associate with the endogenous Smad7. Therefore, we suggest a titration experiment with increasing concentration of Smurf2 transfection to determine the levels of Smurf2 required to interact with endogenous Smad7 to affect SARA steady state levels. Although TGF β signaling and its endocytic pathways have been investigated, there are still many questions that need to be answered. Previous studies and my work have shown how important SARA and Smurf2 are in the regulation of TGF β signaling (Di Guglielmo et al. 2003; F. Huang and Chen 2012; Itman et al. 2011; Moustakas, Souchelnytskyi, and Heldin 2001; Runyan et al. 2009). It will be very important to answer how SARA and Smurf2 are interacting with RNF11 and Smad7. As suggested, TGF β receptors may have different end points in the degradation pathway depending on which combinations of proteins associate with the receptors. Investigating further into the relationship between these proteins will provide many answers.

My work has only shown a small glimpse of how SARA, TGF β receptors and Smurf2-Smad7 may possibly interact. There are still many questions that have to be answered to fully understand the way cells control TGF β receptors in the pathway. Besides the mechanistic aspect of TGF β signaling, more studies can be done on the functional outcomes of the signaling pathway, such as EMT. There are many EMT markers that can be analyzed; therefore, by silencing SARA, a future study can determine the effect it has on the levels of all the EMT markers as well as how it modulates the actin cytoskeleton by assessing stress fibre formation. In addition, TGF β -dependent invasion and migration can be studied using techniques such as transwell migration and scratch assays. Knocking down SARA and Smurf2-Smad7 may have severe negative consequences in growth, as Tojo, Takebe, Takahashi, Tanaka, & Alk, 2012 observed that Smad7-deficient mice showed growth retardation with reduced viability. Therefore, it would be interesting to utilize the knockdown technique on adult mice and observe the influence of SARA knockdown has on metastasis. SARA is a potential target to reduce the rate at which tumor cells metastasize and will be an interesting subject for future investigation.

4.4 Significance

The TGF β pathway enhances the migratory and invasive properties of cancer through EMT (Padua and Massagué 2009). Furthermore, EMT can be found in certain pathology sections and accounts for progression of diseases, including organ fibrosis and cancer (Gonzalez and Medici 2014; Padua and Massagué 2009; Thiery 2002). The final stage of tumor progression is metastasis and is responsible for 90% of deaths associated with tumors (Hanahan and Weinberg 2000). Our research proposes that the cooperative effect of Smurf2 and Smad7 on TGFB receptors can influence a major key protein involved in TGF β signaling, SARA. Smurf2-Smad7 decrease the steady state levels of SARA through the ubiquitination degradation pathway. As TGF β signaling progresses, cells activate the negative feedback by recruiting Smurf2 to associate with the receptors using the Smad7 as an adaptor protein (Hayashi et al. 1997). Our study proposes that as the receptors are being transported for degradation, SARA follows the receptor to be degraded. As the signaling progresses, the receptors turnover potentially through a raftdependent degradation and SARA follows the receptors for degradation; hence, decreasing the availability for cells to utilize SARA in the signaling pathway to stabilize

and facilitate Smad2 signaling. Therefore, this will lead to a decreased phosphorylation activation of Smad2 and affecting the functional outcome of TGF β signaling such as EMT. SARA may be a promising target in cancer cells; by controlling the steady state levels of SARA through Smurf2-Smad7, TGF β signaling may be suppressed, dampening the process of EMT and finally, leading to decreased metastasis.
References

- Aasland, Rein. 1996. "Endosomal Localization of the Autoantigen EEA1 Is Mediated by a Zinc-Binding FYVE Finger *." 271(39): 24048–54.
- Abrami, Laurence et al. 2003. "Anthrax Toxin Triggers Endocytosis of Its Receptor via a Lipid Raft-Mediated Clathrin-Dependent Process." *Journal of Cell Biology* 160(3): 321–28.
- Alexandrow, M G, M Kawabata, M Aakre, and H L Moses. 1995. "Overexpression of the c-Myc Oncoprotein Blocks the Growth-Inhibitory Response but Is Required for the Mitogenic Effects of Transforming Growth Factor Beta 1." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 92(8): 3239–43. /pmc/articles/PMC42141/?report=abstract.
- Arias, Cristina Isabel, Sebastián Omar Siri, and Cecilia Conde. 2015. "Involvement of SARA in Axon and Dendrite Growth." *PLoS ONE* 10(9).
- Aroeira, Luiz S et al. 2013. "Epithelial to Mesenchymal Transition and Peritoneal Membrane Failure in Peritoneal Dialysis Patients : Pathologic Significance and Potential Therapeutic Interventions." : 2004–13.
- Asano, Yoshihide et al. 2004. "Impaired Smad7-Smurf-Mediated Negative Regulation of TGF-?? Signaling in Scleroderma Fibroblasts." *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 113(2): 253–64.
- Baass, P C et al. 1995. "Compartmentalized Signal Transduction by Receptor Tyrosine Kinases." *Trends in cell biology* 5(12): 465–70. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/14732031.
- Baker, Julie C., and Richard M. Harland. 1996. "A Novel Mesoderm Inducer, Madr2, Functions in the Activin Signal Transduction Pathway." *Genes and Development* 10(15): 1880–89.
- Caestecker, Mark P De et al. 1998. "Smad2 Transduces Common Signals from Receptor Serine – Threonine and Tyrosine Kinases." (301): 1587–92.
- Canada, Statistics. 2016. "Canadian Cancer Statistics Special Topic : HPV-Associated Cancers."
- Cantelli, Gaia, Eva Crosas-molist, Mirella Georgouli, and Victoria Sanz-moreno Ph D. 2017. "Seminars in Cancer Biology TGFB-Induced Transcription in Cancer." 42: 60–69.

Chambers, Ann F, Alan C Groom, and Ian C Macdonald. 2002. "Dissemination and

Growth of Cancer Cells in Metastatic Sites." 2(August).

- Chen, C R, Y Kang, and J Massague. 2001. "Defective Repression of c-Myc in Breast Cancer Cells: A Loss at the Core of the Transforming Growth Factor β Growth Arrest Program." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 98(3): 992–99.
- Conery, Andrew R et al. 2004. "Akt Interacts Directly with Smad3 to Regulate the Sensitivity to TGF-Beta Induced Apoptosis." *Nature cell biology* 6(4): 366–72.
- Conner, Sean D, and Sandra L Schmid. 2003. "Regulated Portals of Entry into the Cell." *Nature* 422(6927): 37–44.
- Connor, Michael K, and Arun Seth. 2004. "A Central Role for the Ring Finger Protein RNF11 in Ubiquitin-Mediated Proteolysis via Interactions with E2s and E3s." : 2089–95.
- Corallino, Salvatore et al. 2015. "Epithelial-to-Mesenchymal Plasticity Harnesses Endocytic Circuitries." *Frontiers in oncology* 5(FEB): 45. http://www.scopus.com/inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-84923557432&partnerID=tZOtx3y1.
- D'Addario, G. et al. 2010. "Metastatic Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for Diagnosis, Treatment and Followup." *Annals of Oncology* 21(SUPPL. 5): 116–19.
- Datto, M B et al. 1995. "Transforming Growth Factor Beta Induces the Cyclin-Dependent Kinase Inhibitor p21 through a p53-Independent Mechanism." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 92(12): 5545–49. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7777546%5Cnhttp://www.pubmedcentral.nih. gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=PMC41732.
- Derynck, Rik, and Ying Zhang. 1996. "Intracellular Signalling: The Mad Way to Do It." *Current Biology* 6(10): 1226–29.
- Derynck, Rik, Ying Zhang, and Xin-Hua Feng. 1998. "Smads: Transcriptional Minireview Activators of TGF-NL Responses to Be Required for Ligand-Induced Transcription. Since Coexpression of a Receptor-Activated Smad with Smad4 Activates Transcription and Dominant-Negative Interfer." *Cell* 95: 737–40.
- Di Fiore, Pier Paolo, and Pietro De Camilli. 2001. "Endocytosis and Signaling: An Inseparable Partnership." *Cell* 106(1): 1–4.
- Di Guglielmo, Gianni M, Christine Le Roy, Anne F Goodfellow, and Jeffrey L Wrana. 2003. "Distinct Endocytic Pathways Regulate TGF-B Receptor Signalling and Turnover." *Nature Cell Biology* 5(5): 410. http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=a9h&AN=9642810&site=e host-live.

- Fidler, Isaiah J. 2003. "The Pathogenesis of Cancer Metastasis: The 'Seed and Soil' Hypothesis Revisited." 3(June): 1–6.
- Funai, Kazuhito et al. 2003. "Clinicopathologic Characteristics of Peripheral Squamous Cell Carcinoma of the Lung." *The American journal of surgical pathology* 27(7): 978–84. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12826890.
- Gaullier, Jean-michel et al. 1998. "A Functional PtdIns(3)P- Binding Motif."
- Gaullier, Jean-michel, and Anne Simonsen. 1998. "FYVE Fingers Bind PtdIns(3)P." 394(July).
- Gomis, Roger R. et al. 2006. "C/EBP?? At the Core of the TGF?? Cytostatic Response and Its Evasion in Metastatic Breast Cancer Cells." *Cancer Cell* 10(3): 203–14.
- Gonzalez, D. M., and D. Medici. 2014. "Signaling Mechanisms of the Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition." *Science Signaling* 7(344): re8-re8. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25249658.
- Graff, Jonathan M., Anu Bansal, and Douglas A. Melton. 1996. "Xenopus Mad Proteins Transduce Distinct Subsets of Signals for the TGF?? Superfamily." *Cell* 85(4): 479– 87.
- Griswold-Prenner, I et al. 1998. "Physical and Functional Interactions between Type I Transforming Growth Factor Beta Receptors and Balpha, a WD-40 Repeat Subunit of Phosphatase 2A." *Molecular and cellular biology* 18(11): 6595–6604. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9774674%5Cnhttp://www.pubmedcentral.nih. gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=PMC109244.
- Gruenberg, J. 2001. "The Endocytic Pathway: A Mosaic of Domains." *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* 2(10): 721–30.
- Gupta, Gaorav P., and Joan Massagué. 2006. "Cancer Metastasis: Building a Framework." *Cell* 127(4): 679–95.
- Gustafsdottir, Sigrun M et al. 2005. "Proximity Ligation Assays for Sensitive and Specific Protein Analyses." 345: 2–9.
- Hanahan, D, and R A Weinberg. 2000. "The Hallmarks of Cancer." *Cell* 100(1): 57–70. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10647931.
- Hannon, G J, and D Beach. 1994. "p15INK4B Is a Potential Effector of TGF-Beta-Induced Cell Cycle Arrest." *Nature* 371(6494): 257–61. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8078588.
- Hanyu, Aki et al. 2001. "The N Domain of Smad7 Is Essential for Specific Inhibition of Transforming Growth Factor-?? Signaling." *Journal of Cell Biology* 155(6): 1017– 27.

- Hata, a et al. 1997. "Mutations Increasing Autoinhibition Inactivate Tumour Suppressors Smad2 and Smad4." *Nature* 388(6637): 82–87.
- Hayakawa, Akira et al. 2004. "Structural Basis for Endosomal Targeting by FYVE Domains *." 279(7): 5958–66.
- Hayashi, H et al. 1997. "The MAD-Related Protein Smad7 Associates with the TGFbeta Receptor and Functions as an Antagonist of TGFbeta Signaling." *Cell* 89(7): 1165–73.
- Hayes, Susan, Anil Chawla, and Silvia Corvera. 2002. "TGFbeta Receptor Internalization into EEA1-Enriched Early Endosomes: Role in Signaling to Smad2." *Journal of Cell Biology* 158(7): 1239–49.
- He, Kangmin et al. 2015. "Internalization of the TGF-β Type I Receptor into Caveolin-1 and EEA1 Double-Positive Early Endosomes." *Cell research* 25: 738–52. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25998683.
- Heldin, C H, K Miyazono, and P ten Dijke. 1997. "TGF-Beta Signalling from Cell Membrane to Nucleus through SMAD Proteins." *Nature* 390(6659): 465–71. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9393997.
- Heldin, Carl Henrik, Michael Vanlandewijck, and Aristidis Moustakas. 2012. "Regulation of EMT by TGF?? In Cancer." *FEBS Letters* 586(14): 1959–70.
- Henley, John R., Eugene W A Krueger, Barbara J. Oswald, and Mark A. McNiven. 1998. "Dynamin-Mediated Internalization of Caveolae." *Journal of Cell Biology* 141(1): 85–99.
- Herbst, Roy S, John V Heymach, and Scott M Lippman. 2008. "Lung Cancer." *The New England journal of medicine* 359(13): 1367–80. http://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMra0802714.
- Hershko, A, and A Ciechanover. 1998. "The Ubiquitin System." Annual review of biochemistry 67: 425–79. http://eutils.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/eutils/elink.fcgi?dbfrom=pubmed&id=9759494 &retmode=ref&cmd=prlinks%5Cnpapers3://publication/doi/10.1146/annurev.bioch em.67.1.425.
- Hofmann, TG, N Stollberg, ML Schmitz, and H Will. 2003. "HIPK2 Regulates Transforming Growth Factor-β-Induced c-Jun NH2-Terminal Kinase Activation and Apoptosis in Human Hepatoma Cells." *Cancer research*: 8271–77. http://cancerres.aacrjournals.org/content/63/23/8271.short.
- Huang, Fei, and Ye-guang Chen. 2012. "Regulation of TGF- B Receptor Activity." : 1–10.

Huang, Shuan Shian et al. 2003. "Cellular Growth Inhibition by IGFBP-3 and TGF-beta1

Requires LRP-1." *The FASEB journal : official publication of the Federation of American Societies for Experimental Biology* 17(14): 2068–81.

- Itman, Catherine et al. 2011. "TGFβ Superfamily Signalling Regulators Are Differentially Expressed in the Developing and Adult Mouse Testis." 5562(April 2017).
- Itoh, S. et al. 1998. "Transforming Growth Factor β1 Induces Nuclear Export of Inhibitory Smad7." *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 273(44).
- Izzi, Luisa, and Liliana Attisano. 2004. "Regulation of the TGFbeta Signalling Pathway by Ubiquitin-Mediated Degradation." *Oncogene* 23(11): 2071–78.
- Jeon, H. S., and J. Jen. 2010. "TGF-Beta Signaling and the Role of Inhibitory Smads in Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer." *J. Thorac. Oncol.* 5(4): 417–19.
- Joazeiro, Claudio A P, and Allan M Weissman. 2000. "RING Finger Proteins : Mediators of Ubiquitin Ligase Activity." 102(C): 549–52.
- Kalluri, Raghu. 2016. "The Biology and Function of Fibroblasts in Cancer." *Nature Publishing Group* 16(9): 582–98. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nrc.2016.73.
- Kalluri, Raghu, and Eric G Neilson. 2003. "Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition and Its Implications for Fibrosis." 112(12).
- Kang, Yibin, Chang Rung Chen, and Joan Massagué. 2003. "A Self-Enabling TGFβ Response Coupled to Stress Signaling: Smad Engages Stress Response Factor ATF3 for Id1 Repression in Epithelial Cells." *Molecular Cell* 11(4): 915–26.
- Kasai, Hidenori et al. 2005. "TGF-beta1 Induces Human Alveolar Epithelial to Mesenchymal Cell Transition (EMT)." *Respiratory research* 6(1): 56. http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=1177991&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract.
- Kavsak, Peter et al. 2000. "Smad7 Binds to Smurf2 to Form an E3 Ubiquitin Ligase That Targets the TGFβ Receptor for Degradation." *Molecular Cell* 6(6): 1365–75.
- Kostaras, E et al. 2012. "SARA and RNF11 Interact with Each Other and ESCRT-0 Core Proteins and Regulate Degradative EGFR Trafficking." 32(44): 5220–32. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/onc.2012.554.
- Lee, J. M., S. Dedhar, R. Kalluri, and E. W. Thompson. 2006. "The Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition: New Insights in Signaling, Development, and Disease." J Cell Biol 172: 973–81. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16567498.
- Levy, Laurence, and Caroline S. Hill. 2006. "Alterations in Components of the TGF-B Superfamily Signaling Pathways in Human Cancer." *Cytokine and Growth Factor Reviews* 17(1–2): 41–58.

- Liu, Q, S S Huang, and J S Huang. 1997. "Function of the Type V Transforming Growth Factor Beta Receptor in Transforming Growth Factor Beta-Induced Growth Inhibition of Mink Lung Epithelial Cells." *The Journal of biological chemistry* 272(30): 18891–95. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9228067.
- Macías-Silva, Marina et al. 1996. "MADR2 Is a Substrate of the TGFβ Receptor and Its Phosphorylation Is Required for Nuclear Accumulation and Signaling." *Cell* 87(7): 1215–24.
- Makkar, Pooja, R. P R Metpally, Sreedhara Sangadala, and B. V B Reddy. 2009. "Modeling and Analysis of MH1 Domain of Smads and Their Interaction with Promoter DNA Sequence Motif." *Journal of Molecular Graphics and Modelling* 27(7): 803–12.
- Massague, J, and R R Gomis. 2006. "The Logic of TGFbeta Signaling." FEBS Letters 580(12): 2811–20. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/query.fcgi?cmd=Retrieve&db=PubMed&dopt= Citation&list_uids=16678165.
- Massagué, Joan. 1996. "TGFβ Signaling: Receptors, Transducers, and Mad Proteins." *Cell* 85(7): 947–50.
- Massagué, Joan. 2012. "TGFβ Signalling in Context." *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* 13(10): 616–30. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nrm3434.
- Massagué, Joan, Liliana Attisano, and Jeffrey L. Wrana. 1994. "The TGF-Beta Family and Its Composite Receptors." *Trends in cell biology* (1992).
- Massol, Ramiro H, Werner Boll, April M Griffin, and Tomas Kirchhausen. 2006. "A Burst of Auxilin Recruitment Determines the Onset of Clathrin-Coated Vesicle Uncoating." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 103(27): 10265–70. http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=1502446&tool=pmcentr ez&rendertype=abstract.
- Mayor, Satyajit, and Richard E Pagano. 2007. "Pathways of Clathrin-Independent Endocytosis." *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 8(8): 603–12. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nrm2216.
- McPherson, Peter S., Brian K. Kay, and Natasha K. Hussain. 2001. "Signaling on the Endocytic Pathway." *Traffic* 2(6): 375–84. http://doi.wiley.com/10.1034/j.1600-0854.2001.002006375.x.
- Miettinen, P J, R Ebner, A R Lopez, and R Derynck. 1994. "TGF-Beta Induced Transdifferentiation of Mammary Epithelial Cells to Mesenchymal Cells: Involvement of Type I Receptors." *The Journal of cell biology* 127(6 Pt 2): 2021– 36.

http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=2120317&tool=pmcentr

ez&rendertype=abstract.

Miyazono, Kohei. 2000. "TGF- B Signaling by Smad Proteins." 11: 15-22.

- Mooradian, D L, J B McCarthy, K V Komanduri, and L T Furcht. 1992. "Effects of Transforming Growth Factor-Beta 1 on Human Pulmonary Adenocarcinoma Cell Adhesion, Motility, and Invasion in Vitro." *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 84(7): 523–27.
- Moustakas, Aristidis, Serhiy Souchelnytskyi, and Carl-henrik Heldin. 2001. "Smad Regulation in TGF- β Signal Transduction." (Table 1).
- Nakao, Atsuhito et al. 1997. "Identification of Smad7, a TGFbeta-Inducible Antagonist of TGF-Beta Signalling." *Nature* 389(October): 631–35.
- Oft, Martin et al. 1996. "TGF-131 and Ha-Ras Collaborate in . Modulating the Phenotypic Plasticity and Mvaslveness of Epithelial Tumor Cells." *Genes & Development* 10: 2462–77.
- Ozdamar, Barish et al. 2005. "Regulation of the Polarity Protein Par6 by TGFß Peceptors Controls Epithelial Cell Plasticity." *Science* 307: 1603–9.
- Padgett, Richard W. 1999. "Intracellular Signaling : Fleshing out the TGF β Pathway." *Current Biology*: 408–11.
- Padua, David, and Joan Massagué. 2009. "Roles of TGFbeta in Metastasis." *Cell research* 19(1): 89–102. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19050696.
- Penheiter, Sumedha G et al. 2002. "Internalization-Dependent and -Independent Requirements for Transforming Growth Factor NL Receptor Signaling via the Smad Pathway." 22(13): 4750–59.
- Perlman, R et al. 2001. "TGF-Beta-Induced Apoptosis Is Mediated by the Adapter Protein Daxx That Facilitates JNK Activation." *Nature cell biology* 3(8): 708–14. http://www.nature.com/doifinder/10.1038/35087019%5Cnpapers3://publication/doi/ 10.1038/35087019.
- Petritsch, C, H Beug, A Balmain, and M Oft. 2000. "TGF-Beta Inhibits p70 S6 Kinase via Protein Phosphatase 2A to Induce G(1) Arrest." *Genes Dev* 14(24): 3093–3101. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/query.fcgi?cmd=Retrieve&db=PubMed&dopt=Citation&list_uids=11124802.
- Pikor, Larissa A., Varune R. Ramnarine, Stephen Lam, and Wan L. Lam. 2013. "Genetic Alterations Defining NSCLC Subtypes and Their Therapeutic Implications." *Lung Cancer* 82(2): 179–89.
- Qin, Lihui, Yaozhong Ding, Jonathan S Bromberg, and Q I N E T Al. 1996. "Gene Transfer of Transforming Growth Factor-Beta1 Prolongs Murine Cardiac Allograft

Survival by Inhibiting Cell-Mediated Immunity." 1988: 1981–88.

- Rappoport, Joshua, Sandford Simon, and Alexandre Benmerah. 2004. "Understanding Living Clathrin-Coated Pits." *Traffic* 5(5): 327–37.
- Razani, Babak, Xiao Lan Zhang, Markus Bitzer, Gero Von Gersdorff, et al. 2001. "Caveolin-1 Regulates Transforming Growth Factor (TGF)-??/SMAD Signaling through an Interaction with the TGF-?? Type I Receptor." *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276(9): 6727–38.
- Razani, Babak, Xiao Lan Zhang, Markus Bitzer, Gero Von Gersdorff, et al. 2001.
 "Caveolin-1 Regulates Transforming Growth Factor (TGF)-Beta/ SMAD Signaling through an Interaction with the TGF-Beta Type I Receptor *." 276(9): 6727–38.
- Roberts, A. B., and L. M. Wakefield. 2003. "The Two Faces of Transforming Growth Factor in Carcinogenesis." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 100(15): 8621–23. http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=166359&tool=pmcentre z&rendertype=abstract.
- Roy, Christine Le, and Jeffrey L Wrana. 2005. "Clathrin- and Non-Clathrin- Mediated Endocytic Regulation of Cell Signalling." 6(February): 112–26.
- Runyan, Constance E et al. 2009. "Role of SARA (SMAD Anchor for Receptor Activation) in Maintenance of Epithelial Cell Phenotype *." 284(37): 25181–89.
- Scagliotti, G V, P Masiero, and E Pozzi. 1995. "Biological Prognostic Factors in Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer." Lung Cancer 12 Suppl 1(SUPPL. 1): S13–25.
- Sharma, Pranav, Shefali Sabharanjak, and Satyajit Mayor. 2002. "Endocytosis of Lipid Rafts: An Identity Crisis." Seminars in Cell and Developmental Biology 13(3): 205– 14.
- Shi, Yigong et al. 1998. "Crystal Structure of a Smad MH1 Domain Bound to DNA: Insights on DNA Binding in TGF-?? Signaling." *Cell* 94(5): 585–94.
- Siegel, Peter M, and Joan Massagué. 2003. "Cytostatic and Apoptotic Actions of TGF-Beta in Homeostasis and Cancer." *Nature reviews. Cancer* 3(11): 807–21.
- Siegel, R, K Miller, and A Jemal. 2017. "Cancer Statistics, 2017." *CA Cancer J Clin* 67(1): 7–30.
- Sorkin, Alexander, and Mark von Zastrow. 2010. "Endocytosis and Signalling: Intertwining Molecular Networks." 10(9): 609–22.
- Sorrentino, Gina M, William Q Gillis, Jamina Oomen-hajagos, and Gerald H Thomsen. 2012. "Conservation and Evolutionary Divergence in the Activity of Receptor-Regulated Smads Conservation and Evolutionary Divergence in the Activity of

Receptor-Regulated Smads." EvoDevo 3(1): 1. EvoDevo.

- Subramaniam, V et al. 2003. "The RING-H2 Protein RNF11 Is Overexpressed in Breast Cancer and Is a Target of Smurf2 E3 Ligase." : 1538–44.
- Suzuki, Chie et al. 2002. "Smurf1 Regulates the Inhibitory Activity of Smad7 by Targeting Smad7 to the Plasma Membrane." *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 277(42): 39919–25.
- Thiery, Jean Paul. 2002. "Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transitions in Tumour Progression." *Nature reviews. Cancer* 2(6): 442–54. http://www.nature.com/doifinder/10.1038/nrc822.
- Thiery, Jean Paul, and Jonathan P Sleeman. 2006. "Complex Networks Orchestrate Epithelial Mesenchymal Transitions." 7(February): 131–42.
- Tojo, Masayoshi et al. 2012. "Smad7 -Deficient Mice Show Growth Retardation with Reduced Viability." 151(6): 621–31.
- Travis, William D., Elisabeth Brambilla, H. Konrad Müller-Hermelink, and Curtis C. Harris. 2004. "Pathology and Genetics of Tumours of the Lung." *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 50(1–2): 9–19.
- Tseng, Wen Fang, Shuan Shian Huang, and Jung San Huang. 2004. "LRP-1/T??R-V Mediates TGF-??1-Induced Growth Inhibition in CHO Cells." *FEBS Letters* 562(1–3): 71–78.
- Tsukazaki, Tomoo et al. 1998. "SARA, a FYVE Domain Protein That Recruits Smad2 to the TGF?? Receptor." *Cell* 95(6): 779–91.
- Valastyan, Scott, and Robert A Weinberg. 2011. "Review Tumor Metastasis : Molecular Insights and Evolving Paradigms." *Cell* 147(2): 275–92. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2011.09.024.
- Watanabe, Yukihiro et al. 2011. "Alveolar Space Filling Ratio as a Favorable Prognostic Factor in Small Peripheral Squamous Cell Carcinoma of the Lung." *Lung Cancer* 73(2): 217–21.
- Wijchers, Patrick J E C, J Peter H Burbach, and Marten P Smidt. 2006. "In Control of Biology: Of Mice, Men and Foxes." *The Biochemical journal* 397(2): 233–46.
- Willis, Brigham C et al. 2005. "Induction of Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition in Alveolar Epithelial Cells by Transforming Growth Factor-beta1: Potential Role in Idiopathic Pulmonary Fibrosis." *The American journal of pathology* 166(5): 1321– 32.

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15855634%5Cnhttp://www.pubmedcentral.ni h.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=PMC1606388.

- Willis, Brigham C, and Zea Borok. 2007. "TGF-Beta-Induced EMT: Mechanisms and Implications for Fibrotic Lung Disease." *American journal of physiology. Lung cellular and molecular physiology* 293(3): L525–34.
- Wollert, Thomas, and James H Hurley. 2010. "HHS Public Access." 464(7290): 864-69.
- Wrana, Jeffrey L. et al. 1994. "Mechanism of Activation of the TGF-Beta Receptor." *Nature*.
- Wu, G et al. 2000. "Structural Basis of Smad2 Recognition by the Smad Anchor for Receptor Activation." *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 287(5450): 92–97.
- Zhang, Y et al. 2001. "Regulation of Smad Degradation and Activity by Smurf2, an E3 Ubiquitin Ligase." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 98(3): 974–79. http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=14694&tool=pmcentrez &rendertype=abstract.
- Zuo, W, and Y G Chen. 2009. "Specific Activation of Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase by Transforming Growth Factor-Beta Receptors in Lipid Rafts Is Required for Epithelial Cell Plasticity." *Mol Biol Cell* 20(3): 1020–29. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/query.fcgi?cmd=Retrieve&db=PubMed&dopt= Citation&list_uids=19056678.

SAM SANGHYUN LEE

Education & Awards

Education

Masters of Science in Physiology, University of Western Ontario, London ON, 2014-2017

Bachelor of Medical Science, Honour Specialization in Physiology, University of Western Ontario, London ON, 2010-2014

Awards

Global Opportunities Award 2012 Western Scholarship of Excellence 2011

Publication & Presentation

Publication

Characterization of Smad Anchor Receptor necessary for Activation (SARA) in TGF β receptor signaling (In preparation)

Cytoprotective effects of crude polysaccharide fraction of Panax quinquefolius against cyclophosphamide toxicity in The 11th International Symposium of Ginseng. October 27-30, 2014. Page 214-224

Presentations

Lee, S. and Di Guglielmo, G. Characterization of Smad Anchor Receptor necessary for Activation (SARA) in TGFβ receptor signaling.

At: WCRG 3rd Biennial International Cancer Research Conference in Windsor, 2016 James A.F. Stevenson Distinguished Lecture and Research Day at UWO, 2016 American Association for Cancer Research, New Orleans in New Orleans, 2016 London Health Research Day in London, 2016 Charles W. Gowdey Distinguished Lecture and Research Day at UWO, 2015

Research Experience

Graduate Researcher at UWO from 2014-2017

- Carried out research with minimal supervision and oversaw the completion from the beginning to the end

- Designed a cancer cell metastasis research project and discovered a novel characteristic

- Collected quantitative data utilizing densitometry western blot

- Imaged cancer cells using immunofluorescent microscopy to determine the effect of drugs

- Analyzed the collected data using statistical analytic program such as GraphPad Prism

- Prepared quantitative data into a manuscript for a thesis and a presentable form of posters and PowerPoint presentations

Undergraduate Honours Research at UWO from 2013-2014

- Worked in collaboration with two undergraduate colleagues to successfully complete the honours research project

- Organized and coordinated a schedule to distribute daily work-load evenly and to ensure the studies are done efficiently

- Designed a novel study about the protective effect of ginseng on rheumatoid arthritis

- Collected qualitative & quantitative data: scoring and observing the behavior of mice and harvesting the organs to measure certain protein levels

- Follow-up studies were done to determine the long-term effect of ginseng on the mice

- Assisted my supervisor in writing the grant proposal based on the project that we created

Work Experience

Research Assistant at UWO from 2011-2013

- Worked in collaboration with a Ph.D. research associate and successfully published an article in the 11th International Symposium of Ginseng in 2014

- Utilizing mice model, we studied the protective effect of ginseng against an adverse cytotoxic effect of chemotherapeutic drug

- Conducted scientific literature searches, and organized a literature database

Teaching Assistant at UWO from 2014-2016

- Worked in a Physiology Laboratory course with 10 new students every unit (4 units in total)

- Responsible for coordinating and creating presentations to teach the techniques and theory behind what the students were learning

- Collaboratively worked with other TAs to create a student-focused learning environment, encouraging a hands-on learning experience in the physiology lab

Surgical Preparation Unit at University Hospital from 2012-2013

- Assisted SPU staffs and nurses with the daily running of the clinic in the OR waiting room

- Collected patients from the waiting room area and guided them to the appropriate preparation area and assigned beds

- Organized patient registration papers and recorded patient arrival time, bed # assignment on log sheet and sort list

General Medical Team in Costa Rica, 2012

- Through International Service Learning, travelled to San Jose, Costa Rica, to provide health care service to underdeveloped communities that have limited access to hospitals

- Worked as a team of 18 members to provide the highest quality of health care with utmost respect and professionalism

- Assisted the doctors with patient interviews, taking vital signs and physical examination

- Trained for basic pharmacology and assisted with pharmacy at the clinic